Testing Effects of Bilingualism on Inhibition, Shifting and Working Memory Ability in

Adults

by

Farzaneh Anjomshoae

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

Department of Psychology University of Alberta

© Farzaneh Anjomshoae, 2022

Abstract

Bilingualism is a prevalent experience and the notion of bilingual advantage in cognitive abilities has been debated hotly over the past decades. Researchers have sought to investigate the long-term impacts of knowing a second language on executive function (EF) enrichment. Some studies have found a bilingual advantage in executive functioning skills, including inhibition, attention, working memory, mental flexibility, creativity, and problem-solving. Other studies have failed to replicate these findings. Yet other studies found a bilingual disadvantage in some EF tasks. The first aim of this study was to test for a bilingual advantage in EF among a large number of young adults. One possible reason for the varied results in previous studies is that some variables might moderate the relationship between bilingualism and EFs. Another aim of this study is to investigate whether this bilingual advantage is moderated by age of acquisition (AoA), socioeconomic status (SES), and immigration status. The findings showed no difference between monolinguals and bilinguals on EF tasks and the abovementioned variables did not show a moderating effect. These results do not support the argument that there is a bilingual advantage in EF. I discuss other possible variables that might contribute to the mixed results across studies.

Preface

This thesis is an original work by Farzaneh Anjomshoae. The research project, of which this thesis is a part, received research ethics approval from the University of Alberta Research Ethics Board, Project Name "How does bilingualism affect executive function components?", No. 00102974, October, 29, 2020.

To my husband Shervin

For all the love, support and companionship.

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my supervisor, Dr. Elena Nicoladis, for her endless support, guidance and mentorship throughout my graduate education. Thank you for being a great source of advice and positive energy. I am also grateful to my committee members, Dr. Sandra Wiebe and Dr. Dana Hayward, for their valuable feedback on my thesis.

Thank you to my family and friends, Anahita and Saman who always inspired me with their courage and support.

Finally, thank you to all participants who generously take the time and energy to take part in my study. This study would not have been possible without your participation.

Table of Contents

Introduction	1
Bilingual Advantage Hypothesis	2
Executive Functions	4
Inhibition	5
Working Memory	8
Switching	11
Why are the results so mixed?	13
Socioeconomic Status and Bilingual Advantage.	14
Immigration Status and Bilingual Advantage	15
Language Proficiency and Bilingual Advantage.	16
Bilingual advantage and EF measurements.	19
The Present Study	21
Methods	21
Participants	21
Procedure	23
Measures	25
Analytic Strategy	31
Results	32
Descriptive Statistics	32
Is there a bilingual advantage?	35
Inhibition. For each task, total RT, processing effect and accuracy rate were t	the variables of the
interest	35
Working Memory Capacity.	
Shifting ability.	
Regression analysis	
Moderation analysis	
Discussion	45
References	55
Appendix 1: Bar chart on the RTs of EF tasks	85
Appendix 2: Correlation between EF tasks	86

List of Tables

Table 1	
Table 2	
Table 3	
Table 4	
Table 5	
Table 6	
Table 7	

List of Figures

Figure 1	
Figure 2	
Figure 3	

Introduction

The number of individuals who speak more than one language has been increasing in the world (Ansaldo et al., 2008). In many countries like Canada, an official bilingual country, students who enroll in second language programs such as French immersion have increased from 10.6% in 2015 to 12.0% in 2019. According to Statistics Canada (2016) approximately seven million people, 21.1% of the Canadian population, speak another language than English at home. There are many privileges of being bilingual. For example, being bilingual allows communication with different peoples from different cultures. Moreover, bilinguals have advantages in the job market, including more employment opportunities and higher salary over monolinguals (Grin et al., 2010).

Beyond cultural and material advantages, some studies have shown bilingualism is related to differences in cognitive abilities in positive ways. This effect has been known as a bilingual advantage in the literature (Bialystok et al., 2004). This advantage is thought to stem from the competition between two languages. In other words, bilinguals have two activated languages simultaneously and they have access to lexical representations in both languages (Costa et al., 2006; Van Hell & Dijkstra, 2002). Consequently, they have to practice managing attention through inhibiting the non-target language to communicate in the target language effectively, cross-culturally, and across the lifespan (Bialystok et al., 2004; Namazi & Thordardottir, 2010; Starreveld et al., 2014; Yang, 2017). This process involves greater cognitive demands to solve this conflict (Ursino, Cuppini, & Magosso, 2014). That is, the repeated practice in cognitive control skills among bilinguals might generalize to other situations, including experimental tasks. One of the ongoing and hotly debated questions is whether bilingualism boosts executive functioning (Bialystok, 2011; Bialystok et al., 2005; Poulin-Dubois et al., 2011; Pelham and Abrams, 2014; Antón et al., 2016), creative thinking (Lee & Kim 2011), dual-tasking (Sörman et al., 2017) and delay in the onset of dementia (Bialystok et al. 2008). Many studies have found a bilingual advantage on tasks tapping executive function (Bialystok et al., 2008; Brito et al., 2016; Grundy & Timmer, 2017; Hernández et al., 2010; Morales et al., 2013). However, other studies have not found this advantage (Anderson et al., 2017; Antón et al., 2016; Blumenfeld & Marian, 2013; Desjardins et al., 2020; Filippi et al., 2020; Kousaie et al., 2014; Massa et al., 2020; Mor et al., 2014; Morrison & Taler, 2020; Nichols et al., 2020; Papageorgiou et al., 2019; Salvatierra & Rosselli, 2010; Weyman et al., 2020). Moreover, a few studies have shown a bilingual disadvantage (e.g., Folke et al, 2016; Gonzalez, 2017; Kousaie & Phillips (2012), Samuel et al., 2018). The bilingual advantage hypothesis has been the subject of many individual studies and meta-analyses. In the following session, I will discuss some of the evidence for and against a bilingual advantage.

Bilingual Advantage Hypothesis

A great body of studies (more than 100 studies) have examined this hypothesis and shown inconsistent results (Adesope et al., 2010; Donnelly et al., 2019; Lehtonen et al., 2018; Paap, 2019). Many individual studies found supporting evidence for the bilingual advantage hypothesis, across the lifespan. These studies have proposed this advantage might be evident among bilingual infants (Kovàcs & Mehler, 2009), toddlers (Poulin-Dubois et al., 2011) preschool children (Bialystok & Martin, 2004, Carlson & Meltzoff, 2008), young adults (Costa

et al., 2009, Costa et al., 2008, Prior & MacWhinney, 2010) and older adults (Bialystok et al., 2007, Bialystok et al., 2004). In spite of some support, the results of many reviews, interestingly, were mixed.

Paap (2018), for instance, did a meta- analysis study of 99 studies reporting RT for 177 language-group comparisons. The results showed that out of 174 comparisons, reporting a statistical test to compare the interference effects between monolinguals and bilinguals, only 26 (14.7%) comparisons supported the bilingual advantage, interestingly, all of those comparisons were from the studies with small sample sizes. 144 (81.4%) of the comparisons yielded null results and 4 (2.3%) showed a bilingual disadvantage. Additionally, van den Noort et al. (2019) reviewed the results of 46 studies comparing bilingual and monolingual children and adults, on tasks tapping executive functioning. They found that 54.3% of the selected studies supported a bilingual advantage. They reported that the bilingual advantage was more evident in the earlier studies in the period between 2004 and 2012, while studies showing null results and bilingual disadvantage were conducted more recently from 2013 until October 2018. One key explanation is the improved methodology including the use of larger samples and different experimental tasks, which has been used more in recent studies than earlier ones.

Some of the inconsistency of results could be due to differences in operationalizations of executive functioning. I next turn to how executive functioning has been conceptualized and operationalized in light of the bilingual advantage hypothesis.

Executive Functions

Executive functions (EFs), also known as executive control or cognitive control, refer to a set of top-down cognitive abilities that are required to control individuals' thoughts, actions and underlie goal-directed behavior (Diamond, 2013; Miyake et al., 2000). EFs play an important role in mental and physical health, social and psychological development (Diamond, 2013). EFs have been found to play a fundamental role in different aspects of an individual's development such as planning, decision making, and problem-solving (Friedman et al., 2006; Miyake et al., 2000), academic achievement (Blair & Razza, 2007; Schmitt et al., 2015), classroom learning (Blair & Razza, 2007), social-emotional development (Broidy et al., 2003; Ferrier et al., 2014), physical health (Moffitt et al., 2011, Riggs et al., 2010), career success (Bailey, 2007), making and keeping friends (Hughes & Dunn, 1998), and marital harmony (Eakin et al., 2004). Various models of EFs have been proposed, which are either conceptualized as a unitary system (e.g., <u>Fuhs</u> & Day, 2011; Wiebe et al., 2008) or multicomponent (Miyake et al., 2000).

One of the most prominent models of EF has been suggested by Miyake and his colleagues in 2000. According to this model EFs consist of different interconnected yet separate components: inhibition (the process of managing attention purposely), switching (switching between different concepts concurrently), and working memory (keeping and processing information in mind for a short time). They administered nine EF tasks, three for each component, and conducted confirmatory and exploratory factor analysis to test the individual components and to assess how those components are connected and loaded onto a common factor. They used a Stroop task, an Antisaccade task, and a Stop-signal task to measure inhibition, a Keep-track task, a Letter memory task, and a Tone-monitoring task to assess

working memory and a Plus–minus task, the Number–letter task, and the Local–global task to measure shifting ability. The results confirmed the three-factor model. For this study I focused on this model as those three factors of EFs have been mainly discussed in the literature and it has been well documented that EF has a multicomponent nature among adults (e.g., Karr et al., 2018; Vaughan & Giovanello, 2010). Furthermore, this model allows an understanding of EFs at a behavioral level (rather than a neural level). All the factors in the three-factor model of EF have been extensively studied in the literature on bilingualism; however, a bilingual advantage in inhibition has received the most attention (De Cat et al., 2018; Hilchey &Klein, 2011). I will discuss in detail the three components, how these components have been measured and the related bilingual studies results in the following sections.

Inhibition. Inhibition or inhibitory control (IC), also known as response inhibition, is a key component in cognitive control that refers to managing attention purposely and inhibiting prepotent responses which can be caused by internal or external (environmental) factors and distractors (Diamond, 2013). Diamond (2013) suggested inhibition allows individuals to ignore the irrelevant information. One example of inhibition would be ignoring the conversation and background noises while studying. Green (1986, 1993, 1998) provided a strong theoretical model of the impact of bilingualism on IC. He suggested that there is a distinction between active and reactive inhibition. Active inhibition uses a central inhibitory system relative to local inhibitory connections to solve the two competing languages. According to this model, with experience active inhibition may extend from language stimuli to non-language stimuli, explaining a possible bilingual advantage on non-verbal executive tasks. Reactive inhibition refers to the repression of an already initiated response when triggered by a cue (Aron, 2011). Reactive

inhibition (Desimone & Duncan, 1995), the target language could be reinforced by supporting a link between the hypothetical goal system and the target language. In other words, by supporting the target language, the activation of the target language might not only be enhanced, but it also refers to the inhibition of non-target language through the inhibitory link. Based on this model, for bilinguals there is always competition when selecting lexical information for one of the two languages and the domain-general inhibition system suppresses the non-target lexical items. Bialystok et al. (2004) argued bilinguals exercise this process regularly which would lead to an advantage and show a small interference effect as compared to monolinguals. It has been well documented in many behavioral studies and some neuroscience research that bilinguals' two languages are simultaneously active to some degree and compete for selection (Bialystok et al., 2005; Colomé, 2001; Green & Abutalebi, 2013; Kroll et al., 2015; Kroll, Bobb, & Wodniekca, 2006). Therefore, bilinguals need to control and inhibit the non-target language constantly, which can, in turn, increase their ability to inhibit irrelevant information (Costa, 2005; Kroll et al., 2012, Prior & Mac Whinney, 2010). For example, if a French-English bilingual thinks of the concept of cat, the lexical representations for both languages ("cat" and "chat") will be active. In this situation, the bilingual individual needs to manage the conflict and choose the target word according to the context. Different studies investigated the association between inhibition and other EFs. Inhibition in young adults can be measured with several tasks including the Antisaccade task (Hallett, 1978), the Stroop task (Golden, 1976), the Stop-signal task (Colzato et al., 2008; Li et al., 2006;), the Eriksen Flanker task (Eriksen & Eriksen, 1974), the Shapematching task (DeSchepper & Treisman, 1996), the Word-naming task (Kane et al., 1994), the Simon task (Białystok et al. 2004), the Go/No-Go task (Godefroy & Rousseaux, 1996), and the Competing Motor Program (CMP) test (McKay et al., 1994). Although there are some

differences in these tasks, all of them involve inhibiting an irrelevant stimulus to produce a relevant response.

Many previous studies have shown that both children and adult bilinguals outperform monolinguals when the task involves inhibition (Bialystok et al., 2004; Bialystok, Craik, & Ryan, 2006; Bialystok, Craik, & Luk, 2008; Blumenfeld & Marian, 2011; Carlson & Meltzoff, 2008, 2013; Emmorey et al., 2008; Kapa & Colombo, 2013; Martin-Rhee & Bialystok, 2008; Poarch & van Hell, 2012; Tao et al., 2011; Yang, Yang & Lust, 2011). Bialystok, Craik and Luk (2008), for instance, used Stroop and Simon tasks, and the results indicated that bilinguals showed lower inhibitory cost over monolinguals. Similarly, Blumenfeld and Marian (2014) used Stroop and Simon tasks to test if a bilingual advantage is apparent among bilingual and monolingual adults. The results showed bilinguals were significantly better than monolinguals in both tasks.. Likewise, the results of a study by Xie (2018) showed a bilingual advantage and that high-proficient bilingual adults outperformed those with low levels of proficiency on the Flanker and Wisconsin Card tasks. Moreover, Weissberger et al. (2015) found a bilingual advantage and that the Flanker task as a non-linguistic task is more related to bilingual advantage than other tasks.

However, some studies have not found evidence for the bilingual advantage in inhibition (Arizmendi et al., 2018; Costa et al., 2009; Colzato et al., 2008; Hilchey & Klein, 2011; Kroll & Bialystok, 2013; Lehtonen et al., 2018; Morton & Harper, 2007). Paap and Greenberg (2013) found equivalent performance on the Flanker and Simon tasks among bilingual and monolingual adults. Another study used two tasks (Dichotic listening task, Simon task) tapping visual and auditory inhibition and the results showed no significant difference between their monolingual and bilingual adults (Desjardins & Fernandez, 2018).

There are some debates in the literature regarding the nature of IC that bilinguals use to inhibit the non-target language and how bilingualism affects tasks tapping other forms of inhibition (e.g., Bialystok, 2011; Carlson & Meltzoff, 2008; Paap & Greenberg, 2013). Some researchers suggested a distinction between types of IC including response inhibition and attentional inhibition (interference control). For example, Bunge et al. (2002) proposed bilinguals have an advantage over monolinguals in an interference effect, namely, inhibiting task-irrelevant information rather than response inhibition, whereby the prepotent motor response is inhibited. In summary, a bilingual advantage may emerge in some aspects of IC, as bilinguals have to inhibit the non-target language while producing speech. However, research results have not always supported a bilingual advantage in IC.

Working Memory. Inhibition is highly related to working memory (WM) (Klauer, Schmitz, Teige-Mocigemba, & Voss, 2010; Unsworth & Spillers, 2010). WM refers to the limited capacity to store and process information for a short time (Baddeley & Hitch, 1994; Just & Carpenter, 1992; Miyake et al., 2000). WM requires keeping and processing information simultaneously without depending on environmental cues (Alloway, Gathercole, & Pickering, 2006; Baddeley & Hitch, 1994; Best & Miller, 2010; Huizinga et al., 2006). For example, using instructions to perform a task, doing any math in our heads, or holding a new number in mind while looking for a pen to write it down would constitute examples of WM. Various experiences can affect the capacity and structure of WM in adults. For instance, musical training can affect WM ability (Gagnon & Nicoladis, 2020) and IC (Travis, Harung, & Lagrosen, 2011).

Another possible experience that might impact WM is bilingualism (Bialystok, 2017; Bialystok, Craik, & Luk, 2012). Learning and using more than one language can affect WM

capacity because WM underlies the inhibition of attention shifting required to reduce the interference of two languages (Costa et al., 2006; Namazi & Thordardottir, 2010). Inhibiting one language while using another one can enhance WM capacity and efficiency. That is, inhibition and WM capacity are highly correlated and the efficiency of WM is mediated by IC processes (Bialystok et al., 2004; Bialystok, Craik, & Luk, 2008; Fernandes, Craik, Bialystok & Kreuger, 2007; Just & Carpenter, 1992; Michael & Gollan, 2005). Moreover, it has been suggested that WM abilities could be increased among bilingual speakers, as they have to process and pay attention to information regarding the context and the discourse to choose the appropriate language. Furthermore, monitoring and updating WM constantly during discourse can increase WM abilities (Delcenserie & Genesee, 2016).

One of the well-known models of WM has been proposed by Baddeley and Hitch (1974). According to this multi-component model, the central executive component is responsible for processing attention and transferring information to the two slave systems, known as the phonological loop and visuospatial sketchpad that are specified for storing and rehearsing verbal and visuospatial stimulus, respectively. Some of the well-known WM tasks in young adults are the n-back task (Kirchner, 1958), Digit Span tasks forward and backwards (Wechsler, 2008), Corsi blocks task (Lezak, 1983), the Word Span Test (Gathercole, 1999), the Listening Span Task (Pickering & Gathercole, 2001), Operation Span (Turner & Engle, 1989), Counting Span (Case, Kurland, & Goldberg, 1982), Reading Span (Daneman & Carpenter, 1980), and the Symmetry Span task (Unsworth, Redick, Heitz, Broadway, & Engle, 2009). All of these tasks require keeping some information in mind then recalling them as accurately as possible a short time later.

As for WM structure, based on the dual coding theory, bilinguals often encode verbal information in both verbal and visuospatial formats (Clark & Paivio, 1991). The key point of this theory is that two separate but interconnected systems constitute the WM system, one is responsible for dealing with nonverbal stimuli and the other for dealing with verbal information. The bilingual dual coding theory suggested bilinguals develop separate but interconnected "logogen systems" for two languages (to process verbal information) and that both of them are also associated with a nonverbal "imagen system". According to this theory, bilinguals can have greater cross-modal integration in WM than monolinguals. This theory has been supported by many studies (e.g., Clark & Paivio,1991; Paivio & Lambert, 1981).

However, studies have found mixed results about the hypothesis that bilinguals have greater WM capacity and cross-modal integration than monolinguals. With regard to WM capacity, some studies suggested that bilinguals have enhanced ability in one WM store or both verbal and visuospatial WM (Bialystok et al., 2005; Bialystok et al., 2008; Blom et al., 2014; Hernandez et al., 2012; Kudo & Lee Swanson, 2014; Luo et al., 2013; Morales et al., 2013; Mota & Kramer, 2015). Grundy and Timmer (2017) conducted a meta-analysis on the impact of bilingualism on WM capacity. They considered 88 effect sizes, 27 independent studies, and 2,901 participants. Their results indicated greater WM capacity for bilinguals than monolinguals, with a significant small to medium effect size (.20).

Other studies found that bilinguals performed on par with monolinguals in WM tasks (Anjomshoae et al., 2021; Namazi & Thordardottir, 2010; Ratiu & Azuma, 2015). For instance, the results of a recent meta-analysis study by Lehtonen et al. (2018) demonstrated a very small bilingual advantage for WM, which disappeared after correcting for publication bias (.07). They

synthesised the results of 152 studies using 891 effect sizes, comparing the performance of monolinguals and bilinguals on six different tasks.

In conclusion, as with inhibition, previous studies have not yielded consistent results regarding whether knowing another language can lead to an advantage in WM performance among bilinguals.

Switching. The third component of Miayke and colleagues' EF model is switching which is also known as shifting or cognitive flexibility. Switching refers to switching between different tasks, concepts and mental sets concurrently (Monsell, 1996) such as returning one's attention to studying after speaking with a friend. Switching ability plays a critical role in performing complex tasks in day-to-day life, adapting to changes in the environment, and it is also related to creativity, problem-solving, multi-tasking, and decision-making (Diamond, 2013; Rolls, 2000; Ionescu, 2012; Dajani & Uddin, 2015).

From a behavioral point of view, bilinguals have the ability to switch mental sets as they shift between languages easily and quickly without making major mistakes (Muysken, 2000; Myers-Scotton, 2002). Bilinguals use switching to manage which language to use and to code-switch (Hernandez et al., 2001; Rodriguez-Fornells et al., 2005). Abutalebi and Green (2008) provided evidence about an overlap between some areas of the brain that are responsible for cognitive control and switching between languages. They suggested some parts of the brain including the left dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (DLPFC) and the anterior cingulate cortex (ACC) were active in the bilingual brain while they switched between languages. With experience and switching between two languages on a daily basis, bilinguals may show an advantage in the switching component of EFs (Bialystok, Craik, Klein, & Viswanathan, 2004). In daily life there

are many situations where everyone, regardless of language ability, needs to inhibit non-relevant responses and monitor the environment constantly. For instance, monolinguals also need to switch between comprehension and production during conversations, or inhibit salient responses and adjust their speech and manner according to the social situation (i.e., casual vs. formal). That being said, it remains unclear whether switching between languages leads to a switching-task advantage among bilinguals (Antón & Carreiras, 2019).

Some of the well-known switching tasks are the Wisconsin Card Sorting task (Kongs, Thompson, Iverson, & Heaton, 2000), Number-Letter task (Rogers & Monsell, 1995), Hierarchical Figures task (Navon, 1977), Creature Count task (Manly et al., 1999; Milte et al., 2012) and Color-Shape task (Prior & MacWhinney, 2010; Prior & Gollan, 2011).

Many studies have found a bilingual advantage in switching (Bialystok & Martin, 2004; Garbin et al., 2010; Prior & MacWhinney, 2010; Prior & Gollan, 2011; Wiseheart, Viswanathan, & Bialystok, 2016). Bialystok and Martin (2004) provided evidence for switching advantages among bilingual preschoolers. They used a Dimensional Change Card Sort task (Zelazo, Resnick & Pinon, 1995) and the results showed bilinguals successfully performed this task at an earlier age than their monolingual counterparts. Prior & MacWhinney (2010) argued that switching practice leads to an advantage on non-linguistic switching tasks. They compared the performance of three groups: Spanish–English and Mandarin–English bilinguals who used different rates of switching between their languages and English speaking-young adults. The results of their study revealed that bilinguals outperformed monolinguals and those who switched between languages more frequently performed better than those who switched less often between their first and second languages. Additionally, in a recent study, Woumans et al. (2019) found a bilingual advantage for shifting in the Color-Shape task among monolingual and bilingual young adults.

However, some studies have failed to support the bilingual advantage in switching (Kroll & Bialystok, 2013; Bialystok et al., 2012; Shokrkon & Nicoladis, 2021). For example, Paap and Greenberg (2013) found equivalent performance of monolinguals and bilinguals on a switching task. Similarly, Greene (2015) found no bilingual advantage in switching-costs, RT and accuracy rate among monolingual and bilingual adults. Given that fewer studies of task switching are conducted as compared to inhibition and WM, it has been suggested that more studies should be conducted to demonstrate the bilingual advantage in switching.

Why are the results so mixed?

Taken together, the results are mixed with respect to the existence of bilingual advantage in all subdomains of EF. Researchers have proposed a number of explanations for this discrepancy. One possible contributor to varied results is small sample sizes. Paap et al. (2015) argue that most of the studies showing a bilingual advantage used small sample sizes (n<50) which could lead to type 1 error. Other researchers suggested that larger sample sizes (n>138) are needed to demonstrate a bilingual advantage with sufficient levels of statistical power (Bakker, 2015; Paap et al., 2016), however a number of studies with relatively large sample sizes have been carried out and have also failed to find a bilingual advantage in cognitive control (Paap et al. 2013, Duñabeitia et al., 2014). Therefore, more studies with large sample sizes are needed to test the bilingual advantage hypothesis. In sum, given these mixed results some recent studies have argued that researchers should go beyond the yes/no debate on the existence of bilingual advantage (Bak, 2015; Baum & Titone, 2014). Instead, it has been argued that the focus should be on the moderating factors (Woumans et al., 2015). Thus, one purpose of this thesis is to test three possible moderating variables on the so-called bilingual advantage: socioeconomic

status (SES), immigration status, and age of acquisition/language proficiency. I consider each of these in turn.

Socioeconomic Status and Bilingual Advantage. As noted earlier, bilinguals vary considerably amongst themselves on multiple variables. For example, in Canada, many bilinguals are immigrants and Canadian immigration policy favors immigrants with high socioeconomic status (SES; Morton & Harper, 2007). SES has been found to be an important factor that plays a crucial role in cognitive skills including EFs across the lifespan (Morton & Harper, 2007). People with higher SES often have higher EF abilities and perform better on EF tasks than people with lower SES (Dilworth-Bart, 2012; Hackman & Farah, 2009; Rosen, Sheridan, Sambrook, Meltzoff, & McLaughlin, 2018). Some studies have shown that children from low SES families underperformed as compared to children from higher SES on tasks measuring IC, working memory, executive attention, flexibility, and planning (Engel, Santos & Gathercole, 2008; Lipina, Martelli, Vuelta & Colombo, 2005; Lipina, Martelli, Vuelta, Injoque-Ricle & Colombo, 2004; Mezzacappa, 2004; Noble, McCandliss & Farah, 2007). Studies have found that bilingualism and SES have a significant, yet, distinct impact on bilinguals' EF performance (e.g., Calvo & Bialystok, 2014). SES includes not only economic factors such as a person's income and material wealth, but also the non-economics such as social prestige, education, and years of parental education (Adler & Rehkopf, 2008; Bradley & Corwyn, 2002). SES can affect development of EF through learning resources, parenting style and warmth, toxin exposure, and nutrition (Conger & Donnellan, 2007; Hoff, 2003). The results of a recent study by Last et al. (2018) have shown that the association between childhood SES and EF persists into adulthood. It is unclear whether higher educational levels among participants enhance the

bilingual advantage in cognitive control (Ansaldo et al., 2015). While SES impacts the development of EF, perhaps more than bilingualism (Mezzacappa, 2004), this factor has not been measured in many studies with bilinguals. SES has been found to be an important factor which could better explain group difference in EF tasks than acquiring another language (Morton & Harper, 2007; Paap & Greenberg, 2013; Antón et al., 2014; Duñabeitia et al., 2014; Paap et al., 2015; Von Bastian et al., 2016; Goldsmith & Morton, 2018). Morton and Harper (2007) have found that children from families with higher levels of SES outperformed their peers from lower levels of SES in tasks tapping EF. However, they found equivalent performance among monolingual and bilingual children from the same levels of SES.

Not all previous studies on a bilingual advantage have measured or controlled for possible SES differences between bilinguals and monolinguals. In Canada, it is possible that an apparent bilingual advantage could actually be related to SES. Many bilinguals in Canada are immigrants. Canada is one of top ten counties with largest number of immigrants (about 8 million; Statistics Canada, 2016) and an officially bilingual country, Canada's immigration policy prioritizes people with high academic achievement and SES for immigration (Morton & Harper, 2007). As will be discussed next, immigration status itself might be related to EF. It is important to disentangle the effects of SES and immigration on a possible bilingual advantage.

Immigration Status and Bilingual Advantage. As noted earlier, many bilinguals, at least in Canada, are immigrants (e.g., Bialystok et al., 2007; Paap & Greenberg, 2013). Above and beyond the association between SES and immigration status, immigration itself may impact EF (Fuller-Thomson, 2015). Immigration can lead to changes in the culture, ethics, education, and lifestyle of individuals which can in turn lead to an advantage in EFs. For example, in a

study by Carlson and Choi (2009), a bilingual advantage existed when they compared a group of Korean-English bilinguals with their American monolingual counterparts living in the United States using six measures including Attention Network Task (ANT). However, this advantage disappeared when they compared the bilingual group with Korean monolinguals. This pattern of results suggests that an apparent difference between bilinguals and monolinguals might be the result of culture rather than bilingualism per se, and, further, that cultural differences could play a crucial role in EF development. Additionally, immigrants have to adjust to new circumstances, and consequently, their shifting ability may be increased. Indeed, some studies have found that immigrants relative to non-immigrants have greater cognitive control (Hill et al., 2012). Furthermore, immigration status may be related to EF through the "healthy immigrant effect" (Fuller-Thomson, 2015). In other words, healthy individuals are more likely to immigrate to other countries and learn new languages than those who are unhealthy. White Hispanic immigrants in the USA, for example, have EF impairments that are 26% lower than white nonimmigrant people in the USA (Thomson et al., 2013).

Many studies with monolingual and bilingual adults have poorly controlled for immigration status (e.g., Bialystok et al., 2008; Fernandez et al., 2013; Fernandez et al., 2014; Garbin et al., 2010; Kousaie & Phillips, 2012; Luk, Green, Abutalebi, & Grady, 2011; Mor, Yitzhaki-Amsalem, & Prior, 2014; Tao et al., 2011). Therefore, immigration status is an important but neglected factor in the case of the bilingual advantage debate.

Language Proficiency and Bilingual Advantage. Some researchers have suggested that longer experience of managing two languages could lead to an EF advantage in bilinguals (Yang et al., 2016). In other words, an earlier age of acquisition (AoA) and/or greater language

proficiency would lead to greater EF among bilinguals. Luk et al. (2011) found some results in favour of this explanation. They found a smaller Flanker effect among bilinguals who had acquired both languages early in life compared to both late bilinguals and monolinguals who had equivalent performance. Similarly, another study, conducted by Tao and colleagues (2011), used the lateralized attention network test (LANT) to compare EFs among early (who immigrated to another country at or before the age of six) and late (who immigrated to another country at or after the age of 12) bilinguals. The results indicated both early and late bilinguals showed an advantage in conflict resolution relative to monolinguals and the greatest advantage including smallest RT cost was found for the early bilinguals. However, some other studies have failed to replicate these findings (Linck et al., 2008; Paap et al., 2015; Pelham & Abrams, 2014).

AoA is closely intertwined with proficiency in a language (Birdsong, 2014; Mishara, 2014). The results of a study by Yow and Li (2015) showed that younger AoA is related to more balanced bilingualism, which may, in turn, be a predictor for the performance in some EF tasks, particularly the Stroop test. In addition, AoA can impact the structure of the bilinguals' brain and language lateralization (Hull & Vaid, 2007). Perani et al. (2003), for instance, proposed there is an association between AoA and cortical activation compared to lexical access. Above and beyond the effects of AoA on language learning and proficiency, some studies found AoA can lead to superior domain-general cognitive control and therefore is related to bilingual advantage hypothesis (Luk, De Sa, & Bialystok, 2011; Tao et al., 2011). Abutalebi and Green (2007) argued that brain activation in bilinguals might be different based on participant L2 proficiency. That is, speech production in the second language is more controlled than automatic when the L2 proficiency is low, requiring more inhibitory skill (especially prefrontal cortex). They also argued high proficiency in both L1 and L2 is an important factor in controlling the cross-

language interference (Green & Abutalebi, 2013). Similarly, Branzi et al. (2014) found that highly proficient bilinguals may control languages differently from less proficient bilinguals and thus switching between languages would not be dependent on inhibitory mechanisms. Likewise, another study consisting of Hindi-English bilingual adults with different levels of L2 (English) language showed bilinguals with superior L2 proficiency demonstrated a faster overall speed in completing the target detection task (Mishra et al., 2012). Similarly, Iluz-Cohen and Armon-Lotem (2013) demonstrated using a Stroop task there was a correlation between RT in incongruent trials and both proficiency in L1 and L2, showing that language proficiency modulates performance in this task. Additionally, the results of a recent study by Xei (2018) supported the argument that language proficiency seems also to be associated with performance on the Flanker task. Xei (2018) investigated the performance of three groups of Chinese-English bilingual adults with different levels of L2 proficiency on the Flanker task. The results showed that bilinguals with highest levels of L2 proficiency were faster in all conditions of this task rather than the bilingual group with lowest L2 proficiency. However, unlike Iluz-Cohen and Armon-Lotem (2013), the results of their study failed to support the association between language proficiency and shifting ability. Similarly, Gathercole et al. (2010) provided evidence that children who were exposed to both English and Welsh at home outperformed another group of bilingual children from Welsh-only homes, and English monolinguals on a Stroop task in English. Their results were in support of bilingual advantage but they discussed other factors at play beyond bilingualism, including frequent or balanced use of both languages on a daily basis and linguistic knowledge. In a similar vein, studies with bilingual adults have shown that a higher frequency of switching between languages is associated with better performance on EF tasks (Soveri, Rodriguez-Fornells, & Laine, 2011; Woumans, Ceuleers, & Duyck, 2013).

Likewise, some studies argued that balance of language usage impacts inhibitory control and shifting ability (Woumans et al., 2015; Yow & Li, 2015; Verreyt et al., 2016). Unlike the abovementioned studies, Paap et al. (2014) found no evidence that L2 proficiency predicts young adults' performance on EF tasks (see also Kousaie & Phillips, 2012; Paap et al., 2015).

In summary, bilinguals' language proficiency and AoA are factors that might impact the association between bilingualism and EF advantages.

Bilingual advantage and EF measurements. Another explanation for varying results across studies is that the bilingual advantage is significantly dependent on the specific task tapping executive function. Ware et al. (2020) synthesised the results of 170 studies to examine the hypothesis that the bilingual advantage depends on task. The results were in favour of a significant relationship between task and bilingual advantage. They found an advantage in all studied variables of interest such as congruent trials, incongruent trials and interference effect for ANT. However, no advantage was found for other tasks like the Flanker task, in spite of the fact that these two tasks are similar and were assumed to measure the same EF components. The authors suggested some explanations for these results (Ware et al., 2020). First, bilingualism can impact a specific neural network that is not necessarily activated in all EF tasks. In addition, task complexity and the initial processing effort required for some EF tasks impacts on the association between bilingualism and superior EF advantage. Bialystok et al. (2004, 2006) posited the advantage is present only if bilinguals use controlled, but not automatic, effort to complete the tasks, such as in the incongruent conditions of the Stroop task (Bialystok, Craik & Luk, 2008) and the Simon task (Bialystok, Craik, Klein & Viswanathan, 2004). Task difficulty is another factor playing a role in the bilingual advantage line of research. Teubner-Rhodes (2020)

proposed that bilinguals present an advantage only in challenging tasks. Ware et al. (2020) also suggested different studies used different versions of a task with different reliability and validity, which in turn can affect the results of their meta-analysis study. That is, as the reliability of a test decreases, the effect size decreases.

In the present study, we include both linguistic and non-linguistic tasks tapping EF. A linguistic task needs judgments of phonetics and semantics for performing the task such as the Digit Span task, with language proficiency believed to be an important factor affecting the bilingual advantage. Some studies reported that insufficient language proficiency is the reason for the absence of a bilingual advantage in linguistic relative to non-linguistic tasks (Bialystok, 2009; Bialystok & Feng, 2009; Namazi & Thordardottir, 2010). In other words, lower language proficiency among bilinguals relative to monolinguals might lead to null results or even bilingual disadvantage on linguistic tasks but an advantage on non-linguistic tasks. It has been suggested that bilinguals with lower proficiency in a second language may underperform on tasks that require language knowledge (Bialystok, 2009; Masoura & Gathercole, 1999; Thorn & Gathercole, 1999). Many bilinguals might have lower L2 proficiency relative to their monolingual peers explaining the bilingual disadvantage in linguistic tasks which are related to the language ability. Moreover, according to some evidence indicating that the bilingualism effects depend on linguistic domain (Costa et al., 2004; 2006), there may be a bilingual advantage on RTs and processing costs on non-linguistic tasks only. Hernández et al (2010) proposed that verbal stimuli require language control processes rather than executive control processes.

The Present Study

The primary purpose of the present study is to test if there is bilingual advantage in EF tasks, while taking into account some important potential modulating factors. Given that I have a large sample size, I hypothesize that there should be a difference between groups on measures of all three EF components: inhibition, WM, and shifting. Some previous studies have reported a bilingual advantage on non-linguistic tasks tapping EF, relative to linguistic tasks. In this study, the bilingual advantage may therefore emerge on non-linguistic EF tasks.

The secondary purpose of this study is to test for three possible moderators of a bilingual advantage: immigration status, SES, and AoA/proficiency in the participants' L2 English. In the case of immigration status and SES, I predicted that both of these factors moderate the association between bilingualism and EFs in a positive way. That is, high SES level and being an immigrant to Canada may strengthen the bilingual advantage. I hypothesized, in line with previous studies (DeLuca et al., 2019; Donnelly et al., 2019; Grundy & Timmer, 2017; Pelham & Abrams, 2014) AoA and L2 (English) proficiency will moderate the bilingual advantage indicating high level of L2 proficiency and learning second language at earlier age can strengthen the effect of bilingualism on EF.

Methods

Analyses in G-Power revealed that the total sample size of 308 participants gave us power (1 - = .80) enough to find at least a medium effect size (d = .40).

Participants

Participants of this study were 308 students at the University of Alberta. All participants (214 females, 99 males, M_{age} = 19.52, SD= 2.57) were recruited from the Psychology Research

Participation Pool. They were all undergraduate students and received one course credit for their participation and completion of this study. This study was conducted in the English majority language part of Canada. The participants were required to be either English-speaking monolinguals or bilinguals who speak various native languages and English as their second language in order to participate in this study and they classified themselves into monolingual or bilingual groups. The monolingual group consisted of 160 participants (105 females and 55 males, M_{age} = 19.62, SD= 2.79) and 148 (105 females and 43 males, M_{age} = 19.79, SD= 2.31) participants were included in the bilingual group. For this study, we defined immigrants as those who were born outside of Canada and left the country of their birth by the age of six. They also started to acquire English after 6 years of age. Non-immigrants are those who were born or immigrated to Canada before the age of six. The demographic information is summarized in Table 1.

Table 1

Sampl	'e d	emograpi	hic cl	haracteristics
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~				

Demographics	options	%	
		М	В
Immigration status	born	87.0	21.1
	Child	8.6	30.6
	Adolescence	1.8	16.3
	Student	2.5	32.0

EN proficiency	Beginner	0	0
	Advance Beginner	0	0
	Intermediate	.6	9.3
	Advance intermediate	1.2	14.2
	Near Fluency	1.2	16.0
	Fluent	53.4	38.3
	typical native speaker	43.6	22.2
SES(mother)			
	Primary Education	1.8	4.9
	Secondary Education	16.6	9.9
	Prior to university education	12.3	24.7
	Undergraduate education	41.7	38.9
	Post-graduate education	27.6	21.6
SES (father)	primary Education	4.3	6.8
	Secondary Education	14.7	6.8
	Prior to university education	11.7	21.6
	Undergraduate education	33.7	37.7
	Post-graduate education	35.6	27.2

# Procedure

Apparatus and device setup. Six computerized tasks were chosen for the present study.

All of the tasks have good validity, reliability and it has been well documented, using these tasks showed a bilingual advantage. In the consent form, participants were asked for doing the experiment through Google Chrome browser and make sure their computer speakers work well. They also were informed; they will be needing the keyboard. Task's instructions were printed in white and Arial 18 on a black screen. For each task the stimuli were presented on the center of the screen in 36-point. More detail about the stimuli is provided in each task description. Psytoolkit and Qualtrics websites were used to manage experiments. Both Psytoolkit and Qualtrics websites are freely online programs in which researchers can build surveys and create modified versions of cognitive tests. There are some studies about Psytoolkit's timing reliability. A recent study showed that PsyToolkit is valid and reliable for administering both general and psycholinguistic experiments using response choice and response time (Kim et al., 2019). They found Psytoolkit's timing is on par with one of the most lab-based software packages E-Prime. Psytoolkit uses standard JavaScript technology; which is the same in all browser-based RT measurements. Qualtrics' website was used to conduct digit span tasks to measure verbal working memory. That being said, all steps of the data gathering were done remotely. All of the participants used their own computers to perform the tasks. They completed all tasks in a single experimental session taking approximately 45 minutes. Participants completed a demographic questionnaire and then they performed Flanker, Color-Shape, Stroop, Letter-Number, forward and backward Corsi-block, and forward and backward Digit Span tasks, respectively. The tasks were all presented in the same order to equate it across participants. After the completion of all

tasks, participants received one course credit as compensation.

#### Measures

We measured SES by the highest level of parent education, a measure adopted from a study by Gathercole et al. (2016). Following this study, parents' highest educational levels were classified into 5 categories: 1 = Primary Education, 2 = Secondary Education, 3 = prior to university education, 4 = undergraduate education, and 5 = post-graduate education.

Bilinguals rated their second language (English) proficiency on a Likert scale from 0 (beginner) to 7 (typical native speaker), a measure adopted from Paap and Greenberg (2013). Self-ratings of language proficiency have been used widely in bilingualism studies and different studies have shown that self-reported studies are highly associated with standardized measures of language proficiency (e.g., Marian et al., 2007; Sörman et al., 2019).

Tasks that have been used in this study are presented in the table below. There is some evidence that language ability is related to the linguistic tasks including Stroop (Hilchey & Klein, 2011), Letter-Number (Yow & Li, 2015) and Digit Span (Service et al., 2002).

Table 2

EF construct	Linguistic tasks	Non-linguistic tasks
Inhibition	Stroop colour-naming task	Flanker task
Shifting	Letter-Number switching task	Colour-shape switching
Working Memory	Digit Span task	Corsi Block task

Cognitive tasks tapping Inhibition and Shifting

For the linguistic inhibition task, we used a modified version of the classic Stroop colornaming task (1935) to measure inhibition components. This computerized task has two levels of trials, congruent and incongruent, with four colors red, yellow, green, and blue. In the congruent trials, a color word is written in the same color, e.g., the word "RED" printed in red but in the incongruent condition, a color word is written in another color, e.g., the word "RED" printed in yellow. The words were presented in a 36-point Chicago font and the letters were lower case. There were 8 practice trials and the participants received feedback on their performance. Following that there were 48 trials (with no feedback) that starts with a centered white cross symbol on a black background. Four keys on the keyboard were labeled and assigned for each color and participants were asked to perform the task based on the font's color (e.g., r for "RED", y for "YELLOW", g for "GREEN" and b for "BLUE"). Each trial started with a centered white fixation cross displayed on a black background for 1000 ms, and the stimulus stayed on the screen until they responded or for 5000 ms. We consider global RT (mean RT for both congruent and incongruent trials) as global RT is a very common variable when bilingual advantages are examined (Paap et al., 2014). Another dependent variable is the difference between the RTs in congruent and incongruent trials is the interference (Stroop) effect which shows the cost of inhibiting reading the word. That is, greater Stroop effect indicates weaker interference suppression and inhibition ability.

The linguistic task for measuring shifting ability was the Letter-Number task (Rogers and Monsell, 1995). In this task participants saw a mixture of one digit (even or odd) and one letter (vowel vs. consonant). The targets of this task included five consonants (f, k, s, n, p), five vowels (a, e, i, o, u), five odd (1, 3, 5, 7, 9) and five even digits (2, 4, 6, 8, 0), which were printed in 36-point Chicago font. Each letter was randomly combined by a digit. Trials started first by a

centered fixation cross shown on screen for 1000 ms, then the task cue (the word LETTER or NUMBER) was shown for 200 ms. After that a combination of letter-number was shown on the screen for a maximum of 5000 ms. The test started with two single blocks consisting of 80 trials. The word NUMBER or LETTER displayed on the screen as a task cue. In the number task, participants were asked to respond by pressing O on the keyboard when the digit is odd and P is for the even digits. As for the letter task, O was for consonant and P was for vowel letter. In the mixed block of 40 trials that half of them were switch trials, where the current trial was different from the previous one (e.g., NUMBER-LETTER) and half of them were no switching trials, in that the current trial was the same as the previous trial (e.g., NUMBER-NUMBER). There were 4 practice trials before each single block and 8 practice trials before the mixed block. The variables of interest in this task were global RT and switching cost which was the difference in RT between switch and non-switch trials in the mixed-task block.

Figure 1

The Letter-Number Task



The Digit Span task was used to measure verbal memory (i.e., linguistic working memory). We used the Qualtrics website and a native speaker researcher read a list of digits and then participants needed to recall the digits and type the sequence out. One practice trial was included in the test to make sure that participants were ready to start the test and the sound and their speaker worked well. The first phase started with two digits and the list of digits increased in length with each phase and reached nine digits by the end of the test. For the backward version the first phase included two digits and reached six digits. The same sequence of digits was represented to all participants. There was no feedback for this task and they had to complete both forward and backward versions of the test from two digits to nine or six digits. Participants gained one point for each trial if they recalled the sequence of digits completely correctly, they scored 0 if they recalled at least one digit of the list incorrectly. The highest possible score for forward digit span was 8 and for backward version was 5. The variable of interest was accuracy in this task.

To measure non-linguistic inhibition ability, the computerized version of the Flanker task (Eriksen and Eriksen, 1974) has been used. In the Flanker test a row of five horizontally arranged stimuli (in Chicago form) displayed on the center of the screen. The test used in the present study has only two conditions: congruent and incongruent. This task involves 32 trials of each condition and the number of correct responses and reaction time were recorded. Participants were asked to press the assigned key on the left (A) or right (L) of the keyboard based on the target stimuli which is flanked by other stimuli. Each trial was displayed by a fixation cross of 300 ms in the middle of the screen. The Flanker effect which refers to the processing cost to inhibit the non-target response was measured by the difference between the RT on the congruent and incongruent condition. A lower Flanker effect score indicates a lower cost in responding to
the incongruent trials as opposed to congruent trials, showing better inhibition ability. Trial types are presented in the Figure 2, below.

Figure 2

Flanker task

Congruent trials

Incongruent trials

XXXXX

XXBXX

To assess non-linguistic shifting ability, the modified version of the Color-Shape Switching task was used to measure switching cost (Prior & MacWhinney, 2010). This task consists of three dimensions: pure blocks of color and shape, as well as mixed blocks. In each trial a target appeared on the screen that was either circles or triangles, or blue or yellow. For the color trials, participants were asked to respond with two fingers (index and middle) of one hand by pressing the assigned bottoms on the keyboard. They were asked to press N if the target was blue and B if the target was yellow. Likewise, in the shape blocks, they were asked to press the designed keys with the index and middle finger of the other hand and decide if the target was triangle or circle. For the single blocks, all trials presented either shape or color but for the mixed block, trials could change and presented both types of the color or shape. Each trial began with a fixation cross for 350 ms. Following that, the screen turned blank for 150 ms and then the block cue showed on the screen for 250 ms next the target appeared and remained on the screen until the participants responded or for the maximum time of 5000 ms. Participants started with a single block of 8 practice and 16 experimental trials followed by 38 trials in the mixed block. The screen turned blank between each block of the test for 250 ms. Each trial in a mixed block was either a repeat (same dimension as the previous trial) or a switch (different from the previous

trial). That is 50% of trials were switch (shape-color or color-shape trials) and 50% non-switch trials (shape-shape or color-color). The variables of interest for this task were global RT and switching cost which is the difference between mean RT on switch trials and mean RT on repeat trials.

The Corsi block task was used to assess visual working memory (i.e., non-linguistic working memory). A string of the blocks was highlighted on the screen and participants were asked to recall the sequence of the blocks and press the sequence in the same or reverse order. Each phase consisted of 2 different trials for the same sequence length. In order to move onto the next phase participants needed to do both trials totally correct. The highest possible score was 12. For the backward Corsi block task in which participants needed to recall the sequence in the reverse order, the highest possible score was 9. A sample of forward and backward version can be found in Figure 3.

Figure 3

Corsi block task



# **Analytic Strategy**

Univariate distributions for all variables were examined for outliers. Outliers were removed to 2 standard deviations from the mean. Moreover, the RTs below 200 ms were excluded because within this time it is not possible to respond to the tests (Gärtner & Strobel, 2021; Lamm et al., 2006; Yang et al., 2018). In all tasks there was a little missing item in which participants did not complete the task which was under 8%. For the Flanker task it was 6.8%, Stroop task 3.6%, Color-shape and Letter-Number tasks 4.3%, forward and backward DS 1.8% and for forward and backward CBT 2.1%.-A multivariate analysis of variance (MANOVA) was used to compare between-group performance. The MANOVA controls for inflating the Type I error rate due to multiple comparisons. Multiple t-tests were used as a follow-up test to compare between-group performance. Multiple regression analyses were used to test any possible impact

of the sociodemographic factors in the indices obtained in each of the tasks separately. Lastly, moderation analyses were employed to test possible moderators on the relationship between bilingualism and performance on EF tasks.

#### Results

## **Background Tasks Analysis**

A two-way ANOVA for task condition (congruent vs. incongruent) as a within-participant factor and language group as a between-participant factor (monolingual vs. bilingual) was performed on the RTs in tasks tapping into inhibition and shifting. The main effect of trial type was significant for RTs in Flanker F(1, 313) = 45.01, p <.001, partial  $\eta^2 = .12$  and Stroop task F(1, 302) = .794.50, p <.001, partial  $\eta^2 = .72$ . The main effect of language group was not significant in both analysis (F(1,313) = 3.14, p = .07; F(1,302) = .68, p = .41; for Flanker and Stroop tasks, respectively). In addition, the interaction between trial type and language group was not significant for Letter-Number F(1, 314) = 816.68, p <.001, partial  $\eta^2 = .72$  and Color-Shape task F(1, 305) = 630.57, p <.001, partial  $\eta^2 = .67$ , showing trials in the single-task blocks were performed faster than nonswitch trials. However, the main effect of language group and interactions between trial type and language group and

## **Descriptive Statistics**

Descriptive statistics for the measures of EFs in both groups are summarized in Table 3. The bar chart representing mean RTs in different groups is in the Appendix 1. Participants' demographic information are presented in Table 3. Correlations among EF measures are presented in Table 4 (see the scatterplots in Appendix 2). Among both monolingual and bilingual

groups, RTs in Flanker and Stroop tasks were significantly and highly correlated. Likewise, for Color-shape and Letter-Number tasks, RTs were highly correlated. For the WM tasks, the accuracy for both forward and backward DS were significantly correlated but surprisingly there was a correlation between forward and backward versions of the CBT task among bilinguals, but not monolinguals. Previous studies have often shown that both versions of this task are correlated (Higo et al., 2014; Siquara et al., 2018; Vandierendonck et al., 2004).

## Table 3

Construct	Ì	М		SD	Ra	inge	Ì	N
	М	В	М	В	М	В	М	В
F. RT	735.72	774.17	133.55	140.47	458.73-	535.50-	157	137
					1195.22	1192.74		
F. Effect	29.08	21.64	58.66	65.51	-112.95-	-169.60-	151	143
					220.58	234.75		
F.Accuracy	.87	.87	.103	.103		.4753	152	147
S. RT	896.55	967.89	160.33	159.58	448.39-	566.85-	160	146
					1455.02	1436.20		
S. Effect	156.86	184.95	95.96	101.83	-142.16-	-49.79-	160	160
					405.62	525.88		
S.accuracy	.95	.94	.06	.07	.58-1.0	.36- 1.0	162	162

Descriptive statistics for the measures of EFs for Monolinguals and Bilinguals

FDS	5.05	5.28	1.37	1.49	1-8	2-8	158	145
BDS	3.86	3.95	1.10	1.13	1-5	1-5	158	145
FCB	4.61	4.47	1.63	1.99	1-7	1-8	158	158
BCB	4.35	4.18	1.32	1.46	1-7	1-8	158	158
C-S. RT	638.42	679.49	1141.18	135.89	385.26-	435.40-	158	157
					1160.36	1054.24		
C-S. effect	183.08	183.57	118.03	122.67	-147.33-	-113.56-	153	158
					621.20	606.12		
<i>C-S</i> .	.67	.68	.03	.04	.5778	.5778	160	155
accuracy								
L-NRT	862.51	<i>913</i> .78	144.14	126.61	645.34-	626.07-	158	152
					1770.46	1211.54		
L-N effect	360.02	364.07	252.82	206.47	-288.77-	-136.90-	158	149
					1255.00	888.55		
L-N accuracy	.93	.93	.03	.04	.80- 1	.7899	157	157

Note: M= Monolinguals, B= Bilinguals. F.RT= Global Flanker reaction time, F.Effect= Flanker effect, F.accuracy= Flanker accuracy rate, S.RT= Global Stroop reaction time, S.Effect= Stroop effect, S.accuracy= Stroop accuracy rate, FDS= Forward Digit Span, BDS= Backward Digit Span, FCB= Forward Corsi Block, BCB= Backward Corsi Block, C-S. RT= Color-Shape global reaction time, C-S effect= Color-Shape switching cost, C-S accuracy= Color-Shape accuracy rate, L-N RT= Letter-Number Global reaction time, L-N effect= Letter-Number switching cost, L-N accuracy= Letter-Number accuracy rate.

## Is there a bilingual advantage?

The MANOVA revealed a statistically significant *F* value for RTs, Wilk's Lambda = .911, *F* (*12, 258*) = 2.09, p < .05, partial  $\eta^2 = .08$ , showing that there was a significant difference between group. Regarding the processing effects, MANOVA analysis showed non-significant difference between groups, *F* (4, 260) = 1.67, p > .05, Wilk's Lambda = .97, partial  $\eta^2 = .02$ . In order to test where the language group difference is, multiple t-tests were conducted as a follow-up procedure.

Inhibition. For each task, total RT, processing effect and accuracy rate were the variables of the interest. To investigate the difference between-groups t-test analyses were conducted on RTs and processing effects, respectively. The results indicated a significant effect of language group t(304) = -3.89, p = .000, d = .42-indicating that monolinguals were faster than bilinguals in the Stroop task. Similarly, the results for the Flanker task showed a significant difference between groups t(292) = 2.40, p = .00, d = .23 for RTs showing that monolinguals were faster than bilinguals. There was a significant difference between groups in terms of Stroop effect t(304)=2.11, p=.03, d=.23. That is monolinguals showed smaller Stroop effect (difference between incongruent and congruent RT) indicating better inhibition ability. The results of the t-test, however, showed no significant difference between monolinguals and bilinguals regarding the Flanker effect t(304)=-.93, p=.35, d=-.10 -I conducted the t-test for accuracy rate. The results showed no difference between groups for Flanker and Stroop task's accuracy t(298)=-.40, p=.68, d=-.04; t(300)=1.86, p=.06, d=-.26. However, there was a difference regarding

accuracy rate in Stroop task t(300) = -2.28, p = .02, d = -.26. In sum, no bilingual advantage was found in inhibitory control (see Table 2). In fact, there was a no difference between groups regarding accuracy, although, bilinguals performed the tasks slower than monolinguals. There was a bilingual disadvantage on the Stroop effect.

**Working Memory Capacity.** There was no significant difference between groups regarding the Verbal Working Memory measuring with FDS (t (304) = 1.17, p= .24, d= .13) and BDS (t (304)= .79, p= .42, d= .08). Likewise, monolinguals and bilinguals performed forward Corsi Block task equivalently (t (304)= .03, p= .97, d= .00). In contrast, there was a significant difference between groups regarding backward Corsi Block (t (304)= -1.79, p= .02, d= .20). Together, bilinguals did not outperform monolinguals on verbal working memory and forward Corsi Block task. However, a bilingual advantage was found in the backward Corsi Block task (i.e., a non-linguistic WM task).

Shifting ability. The results of the independent t-test indicated a significant difference between groups in both tasks tapping into shifting, t (300)= 2.86, p=.004, d=.32 and t(300)=3.71, p=.000, d=.42 for the Color-Shape and Letter-Number tasks, respectively. Surprisingly, the monolinguals performed both tasks faster than bilinguals. With respect to the switching costs, the results showed no significant difference between groups, t(307)=.73, p=.46, d=.08 and t(299)=.91, p=.35, d=.10 for the Color-Shape and Letter-Number switching costs, respectively. The between group differences for Color-Shape and Letter-Number tasks tapping on shifting was nonsignificant, t(300)=.84, p=.40, d=.09, t(304)=-.98, p=.32, d=-.11, sequentially. That is bilinguals and monolinguals performed similarly on tasks tapping shifting.

## **Regression analysis**

To examine the possible predictors for the performance on EF tests, multiple regression was employed on global RTs and processing costs for each task separately among bilinguals. Two models of predictors were used. The first model included bilingualism-related background factors (age, AoA, English proficiency) and the second model included SES and immigration status. Neither model explained enough of the variability for global RT in the Flanker, Stroop tasks (R2<.2, adjusted R2< .05) and reached significance level (ps> .05). Moreover, none of the models explained enough variance of the data for Flanker effect (R2<.2, adjusted R2< .06) and reached significance level (ps> .05). The beta- values are presented in Table 5. Likewise, for the Color-Shape and Letter-Number measuring shifting ability (both switching cost and global RTs), the results of multiple regression indicated none of the models explained significant enough

variance in the data. The results of multiple regression are summarized in Table 6. For the WM tasks, the same regression approach was used. The results showed multiple regression with age, AOA, L2 proficiency, language exposure, SES and immigration status was significant for the forward CBT, F(10,117) = 2.45, p = 0.011, and the model explained 7% (Adjusted R2 = 0.07) of the variance. Similarly, for the backward CBT, the first model with age, AOA, L2 proficiency and language exposure was significant F(10,128) = 2.04, p = 0.03 and explained 7% (Adjusted R2 = 0.07) of the variance. For the DS task both forward and backward versions none of the models explained enough of the variability in the data. These results are presented in Table 7. In sum, none of the variables (namely, age, AoA, L2 proficiency, immigration status and SES) significantly predicted the performance of participants on EF tasks among bilinguals.

# **Moderation analysis**

I tested the moderation effect separately for RTs and processing costs in each task. Because the moderators were categorical variables with multiple levels (Language proficiency, Immigration and SES) I changed them to continuous variables by centering the mean (e.g., Francoeur, 2013; Yaremych et al., 2021). The results showed none of the interactions between bilingualism, EN proficiency, SES and immigration status were significant for the Flanker, Stroop, Color-Shape, Letter-Number tasks and WM tasks (all ps > .05).

Table 4

Correlations	between.	EF tasks
--------------	----------	----------

1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12

1.FRT		07 . <b>4</b> 2	2**	.02	.38**	.16*	.36**	.03	02	0106	14
2.Feffect	.03	1	9*	.05	07	13	03	02	.08	.0114	11
3.SRT	.48**	.06	23	.5	0** .	.17*	.47**	.04	12 -	.1202	218*
4. Seffect	.21**	.06 .4	0** -	.0	9.16	<b>6</b> * .06	.(	00	0608	20*	.03
5.CS RT	.38**	.13	.42**	.13	4	43** .44	** .11	02	07	08	10
6.CS effect	.14	.05	.25*	.01	.33**	10	.06	11	07	04	.01
7.L-N RT	.40**	04	.46**	.18*	.37**	.18* -	.30**	04	.00	14	25*
8.L-Neffect	.22*	03	.13	01	.11	05 .27	** _	.04	.08	.06	.00
9.FDS	09	01	21	.01	18*	22 -1	0.07	-	.37**	03	.13
10.BDS	08	09	09	.01	15*	14 -	.03 .08	.44**	* _	.05	.08
11.FCB	17	.06	.03	.00	.07	11	030	1.08	.07	-	10
12.BCB	14	.02	18	14	16*	15*	-28**	04	.15*	.28**	.06

*Note. FRT:Flanker total RT,F.effect:Flanker effect; SRT: Stroop total RT, Effect, Stroop effect; CS RT: Color-Shape total RT, CS effect: Color-Shape switching cost;* Top of the matrix above diagonal indicates correlations for monolinguals, bottom of matrix below diagonal indicates correlations for bilinguals.

** p < .01

* p < .05

Table 5

Beta-values of the multiple regressions for the Flanker and Stroop tasks performance.

Fla	anker global RT	Flanker effect	Stroop global RT	Stroop effect
Age	11	.05	.19	.04
AOA	.15	.07	.06	11
English proficiency				
Beginner	NA	NA	NA	NA
Advanced beginner	NA	NA	NA	NA
Intermediate	.21	.10	.18	.11
Advanced intermediate	NA	NA	NA	NA
Near fluency	.03	.14	.04	.14
Fluent	.05	.04	07	18
Super fluent	REF	REF	REF	REF
SES				
Mother				
primary Education	REF	REF	REF	REF
Secondary Education	.12	07	.02	00
prior to university educa	tion .05	06	05	.13

Undergraduate education	.08	36	02	.09
Post-graduate education	NA	NA	NA	NA
Father				
primary Education	REF	REF	REF	REF
Secondary Education	.08	00	17	.00
prior to university education	NA	NA	NA	NA
Undergraduate education	20	14	11	.12
Post-graduate education	22	09	12	.09
Immigration Status				
Born	REF	REF	REF	REF
Child	.13	04	05	10
Adolescence	.14	.57	.07	06
University	.28	47	.20	35

Note. Flanker RT: for block 1 (F(8, 121) = 1.73; p > .05); for Block 2 (Fchange(10, 111) = .55; p > .05). Flanker effect: for block 1 (F(8, 126) = .88; p > .05; for Block 2 (Fchange(10, 116) = .46; p > .05). Stroop RT: for block 1 (F(8, 128) = 1.44; p > .05); for Block 2 (Fchange(10, 118) = .45; p > .05). Stroop effect: for block 1 (F(8, 128) = 1.43; p > .05); for Block 2 (Fchange(10, 118) = .45; p > .05). Stroop effect: for block 1 (F(8, 128) = 1.43; p > .05); for Block 2 (Fchange(10, 118) = .40; p > .05).

Table 6

*Beta- values of the multiple regressions for the Color-Shape and Letter-Number tasks performance.* 

CS gl	obal RT	CS cost	L-N global RT	L-N cost
Age	.15	.02	.15	.00
AOA	05	14	09	.07
English proficiency				
Beginner	NA	NA	NA	NA
Advanced beginner	NA	NA	NA	NA
Intermediate	.20*	04	.23*	.06
Advanced intermediate	NA	NA	NA	NA
Near fluency	.20	09	.10	.09
Fluent	.06	16	.29	.20
Super fluent	REF	REF	REF	REF
SES				
Mother				
primary Education	REF	REF	REF	REF
Secondary Education	.00	.03	.17	23*
prior to university education	n .07	16	12	08
Undergraduate education	.04	05	.03	.06
Post-graduate education	NA	NA	NA	NA
Father				
primary Education	REF	REF	REF	REF
Secondary Education	.01	.01	.13	.05

prior to university education	NA	NA	NA	NA
Undergraduate education	03	04	.11	.10
Post-graduate education	.07	09	.08	01
Immigration Status				
Born	REF	REF	REF	REF
Child	11	09	08	.05
Adolescence	03	01	.06	18
University	.09	.21	.17	03

Note. Color-Shape (CS) RT: for block 1 (F(9, 126) = .96; p > .05); for Block 2 (Fchange(9, 115) = .46; p > .05). CS switching cost: for block 1 (F(8, 121) = 1.73; p > .05); for Block 2 (Fchange(9, 117) = .80; p > .05). Letter-Number (L-N) RT: for block 1 (F(9, 121) = 1.25; p > .05); for Block 2 (Fchange(9, 112) = 1.49; p > .05). L-N switching cost: for block 1 (F(9, 119) = .45; p > .05); for Block 2 (Fchange(9, 119) = 1.04; p > .05).

Table 7

B-values of the multiple regressions for the Digit Span and Corsi Block Tapping tasks

performance.

	FCBT	BCBT	FDS	BDS
Age	.15	.02	.13	.00
AOA	02	14	09	.07
English proficiency				
Beginner	NA	NA	NA	NA

Advanced beginner	NA	NA	NA	NA
Intermediate	.20*	04	.23*	.06
Advanced intermediate	NA	NA	NA	NA
Near fluency	.20	09	.10	.09
Fluent	.06	16	.29	.22
Super fluent	REF	REF	REF	REF
SES				
Mother				
primary Education	REF	REF	REF	REF
Secondary Education	.00	.03	.17	23*
prior to university education	.06	16	15	08
Undergraduate education	.07	05	.08	.06
Post-graduate education	NA	NA	NA	NA
Father				
primary Education	REF	REF	REF	REF
Secondary Education	.01	.01	.10	.03
prior to university education	NA	NA	NA	NA
Undergraduate education	03	04	.17	.10
Post-graduate education	.07	09	.08	01
Immigration Status				
Born	REF	REF	REF	REF
Child	11	11	08	.05

BILINGUAL ADULTS AND EXECUTIVE FUNCTIONS
------------------------------------------

Adolescence	03	02	.06	16
University	.06	.17	.19	01

## Discussion

Some previous studies have shown a bilinguals outperform monolinguals on EF tasks measuring inhibition and interference control (Bialystok, 2001; Bialystok, Craik, Klein, & Viswanathan, 2004), shifting (Garbin et al., 2010; Prior & MacWhinney, 2010) and WM (Bialystok, Craik, & Luk, 2008a; Luo et al., 2013). This bilingual advantage has been reported in many studies with participants of different age-ranges including children and adults. The notion of bilingual advantage has been criticized recently and some studies and meta-analyses have suggested that there is no difference between bilinguals and monolinguals (Duñabeitia et al., 2014; Donnelly, 2016; Paap et al., 2015; Paap et al., 2014; Shokrkon & Nicoladis, 2021). While rare, a handful of studies have also reported a bilingual disadvantage in EF tasks (Barac, Blaye, & Poulin-Dubois, 2010; Folke et al, 2016; Lowe et al., 2021), as I will discuss more fully below.

The first purpose of this study was to test for the bilingual advantage using a large sample size and tasks tapping all three EF components (both linguistic and non-linguistic). I hypothesized that bilinguals would perform better than monolinguals, particularly on the non-linguistic tasks. In contradiction to my hypothesis, the present study found a bilingual disadvantage with respect to Global RTs (although the effect sizes were considerably small) on linguistic tasks namely, Stroop and Letter-Number tasks and the Stroop effect as well. These results are in line with the previous studies reporting a bilingual disadvantage in linguistic tasks such as picture naming (Gollan, Montoya, Fennema-Notestine & Morris, 2005; Kaushanskaya &

Marian, 2007), lexical decision (Ransdell & Fischler, 1987) and verbal fluency task (Bialystok et al., 2008), where monolinguals, compared to bilinguals perform linguistic tasks better, even when bilinguals are tested in their dominant or native language. For instance, Bialystok and Feng (2009) reported a bilingual advantage in proactive interference task only when they controlled for vocabulary knowledge, indicating that both EF and vocabulary knowledge affect how bilinguals perform the linguistic tasks. Some studies have reported that Stroop task is closely related to language abilities (e.g., Hilchey & Klein, 2011). Thus, the results of this study showing a bilingual disadvantage on linguistic tasks do not necessarily challenge the claim of a bilingual advantage.

However, the results of the present study also showed a bilingual disadvantage on some non-linguistic tasks, namely the Flanker and Color-Shape tasks, again with very small effect sizes. It is interesting to note that the bilingual advantage is mostly reported for non-linguistic tasks, therefore finding a slower RT for non-linguistic tasks among bilinguals than monolinguals could conflict with the claim that bilingualism leads to enhanced executive functions (e.g., Goldsmith & Morton, 2018; Paap & Greenberg, 2013; Segal et al., 2019).

The second purpose of this study was to test the possible moderating effect of SES, immigration status, and AoA/language proficiency. Given the inconsistent results across the previous studies, I hypothesized these variables would moderate the relationship between bilingualism and executive functions. The results of this study, however, showed that none of the above-mentioned variables modulated the relationship between bilingualism and executive functions. The possible explanations are discussed in more detail below.

Our results are in contrast with the previous studies showing that SES (Mezzacappa, 2004; Farah & Noble, 2005; Noble et al., 2005) can lead to the bilingual advantage on EF tasks.

While it has been well documented that SES and EF are highly correlated among children, it remains unclear if SES effects on EF hold consistent into adulthood when individuals are at the peak of EF development. One reason that could explain the absence of a relationship between SES and EF tasks in this study might be that all of the participants were university students. University education could diminish some of the effects of childhood SES on cognitive development. Other studies found that adult SES (e.g., greater social mobility, higher education) is positively related to EF and can reduce the negative effects of childhood SES on EF (Alley et al., 2007; Liu & Lachman, 2019; Lenehan et al., 2015; Stern, 2012).

Also inconsistent with my hypothesis, the results did not show the possible moderating effect of immigration status on any EF domains. This result is congruent with the results of a systematic review by Lehtonen et al. (2018) in which they found that immigration status did not moderate EF performance. Most of our bilinguals immigrated to Canada to pursue higher education (more than 36%) which can be interpreted that participant of this study have high SES levels as people with higher SES have a greater chance to enter Canada to study (see Table 3). That is, one possible interpretation of not finding a moderating effect of immigration status might be the large effect of SES, and future studies with a wider range of SES, such as including refugees.

Finally, AoA did not moderate the effect sizes on all EF domains among bilingual adults (see similar results in Lehtonen et al., 2018). One explanation for the discrepancy of the results regarding the effect of AoA on executive functioning across various studies is the cut-off age used by researchers in different studies. For instance, Kapa and Colombo (2013) considered early bilinguals who learned L2 before age 3 years and late bilinguals who learned L2 later. Similar to the present study, a study by Paap et al. (2014) early bilinguals were those who

learned L2 before age 6 and late bilinguals learned L2 after that. The results of this study indicated no difference between monolinguals, early bilinguals, and late bilinguals.

Different factors can potentially explain the results of this study. One possible explanation for the results comes from the fact that bilingual advantage is dependent on the specific tasks measuring EFs. This explanation was supported in a recent meta-analysis, consisting of 170 studies determining if the bilingual advantage is dependent on the EF tasks (Ware et al., 2020). They found a bilingual advantage for the Attentional Network Task but not the Flanker task. There are at least two possible reasons that bilingual advantage depends on tasks: 1) different tasks measuring executive functioning might activate different regions of the brain, that is bilingualism can impact a certain set of cognitive operation which is not required for all EF tasks, showing a bilingual advantage emerges only in those tasks that activate the cognitive operation that are impacted by bilingualism. 2) the psychometric properties of executive functioning tasks used in different studies might explain the inconsistency of the bilingual advantage hypothesis results. For the first reason, Peterson et al. (2002) suggested that the Stroop and Simon tasks, for instance, target similar regions of the brain but different levels of activations are involved during these tasks. They argued that Simon Task needs greater levels of activation in the superior and inferior regions of the parietal lobe than Stroop task. These regions of the brain are responsible mostly for the allocation of attention (Behrmann et al., 2004). Therefore, the bilingualism effect might be region specific. While I cannot completely rule out an effect of the task for the results of this study, I think this is an unlikely explanation. For this study, the tasks used in this study were ones included in previous studies that had found a bilingual advantage. Moreover, the reliability of these tasks was good (Ware et al., 2020).

Moreover, it might be possible that the bilingual language control process recruits different brain regions than EF components. In other words, the brain activation overlaps between bilingual language control including inhibition, switching, WM and EFs component could be partial for frontal and posterior parietal areas. Some studies found supporting evidence for this explanation. For instance, Weissberger et al. (2015) studied brain activation for language switching and domain-general task switching among bilinguals. They conducted conjunctional analysis and results indicated that different parts of the brain were involved in language switching such as bilateral thalamus, posterior cingulate while in the task switching other parts of the brain like frontal, parietal, temporal were more involved. They concluded, despite some similarities between brain regions for language conflict resolution and EF, there are some unique mechanisms for task and language switching. Similarly, using the Flanker task, Abutalebi et al. (2012) found activation for some regions of the brain which were not activated for language tasks. In addition, researchers studied people with brain injuries and found supporting results that they perform differently on verbal and non-verbal task. Green et al. (2010), for example, found that a patient with a lesion in frontal cortex showed no impairment in a linguistic task (Stroop) but impairment in a non-linguistic task (Flanker). Further studies are needed to examine bilingual speakers with brain damage to test whether a common neural network is required to inhibit a language during conversation and general inhibition processing.

Another possible reason for reporting results inconsistent with some previous studies is age. Bilingual advantage was found mostly among children and older adults who are not at the peak of their cognitive functioning (Bak, Nissan, Allerhand, & Deary, 2014; Bialystok et al., 2008; Luo, Luk, & Bialystok, 2010). Bunge et al. (2002) proposed that the brain, especially the prefrontal regions of the brain which support executive functioning, is still developing among

children and it will be fully developed until early adulthood. In line with this study, one comprehensive meta-analysis on bilingual advantage showed that this advantage is dependent on age (Ware et al., 2020). They found bilingual advantage is mostly existence among individuals at 30 to 49 age range. Additionally, they found a bilingual advantage RT for incongruent trials was larger in older adults (50-years and above) than young adults (18 to 29 years old). A plausible explanation for these results is that young adults are at their peak of their EF abilities and in consequence ceiling effect might occur. The ceiling effect could lead to non-significant differences between monolingual and bilingual young adults especially on more simple EF tasks (Białystok et al., 2014). This, too, seems to be an unlikely explanation for the results of the present study, since I often found bilingual disadvantages on EF tasks.

The Hawthorne effect has been reported as yet another possible reason for discrepant findings across studies. This effect suggests that if the participants have some knowledge about the experiments and the studies of the particular labs investigating the bilingual advantage they might likely perform in line with the researchers' expectations (Donnelly et al., 2015). In the present study, participants filled out the consent form which provided the title of the study, some information about the study, and that we were looking for both bilingual and monolingual participants. After that they could choose either agree or disagree to participate in this study. The bilinguals may therefore have spent more time on the tasks, leading to longer reaction times. Most of the results showing a bilingual disadvantage were related to reaction times, with the exception of the Stroop effect. Future studies could ensure that participants are unaware of the importance of bilingualism before they do the tasks.

Another potential factor for the discrepant results of this study is that our bilingual group consisted of people with different first languages. The similarity between first and second

language play a role in whether bilinguals show an advantage in EFs. In support of this explanation some studies suggested the more two languages are similar the greater EF demand is needed to use each language effectively leading to superior performance in EF tasks. That is, similar L1 and L2 could lead to stronger cross-language interference. Consequently, selecting the target language and inhibiting the non-target language is more challenging and more executive control is needed to inhibit the interfering language, to reduce the costs of switching between languages, and to monitor the contents that gain access to WM (Linck et al., 2008; Barac and Bialystok, 2012; Coderre and van Heuven, 2014). This provides an interesting venue for future studies to check this explanation among young adults with a large sample size.

Still another possible explanation of inconsistency between the results of this study and previous studies showing a bilingual advantage is the publication bias (most of the journals are in favor of confirmatory results of bilingual advantage) which can lead researchers to not publish their studies with null or negative effect sizes on the relationship between bilingualism and EFs. Moreover, researchers' confirmation bias may explain the results supporting bilingual advantage. Paap et al. (2020) argued that small but significant effect sizes showing bilingual advantage in the recent meta-analysis, might vanish by controlling for the researcher confirmation bias. Consistent with this explanation, De Bruin et al. (2015) claimed that publication bias is a possible factor supporting the bilingual advantage in EFs. In their study, de Bruin and her colleagues investigated the conference abstracts from 1999 to 2012 on bilingualism and EF and found that studies finding a significant bilingual advantage were more likely to be published. The studies with mixed results, null results and those that showed a bilingual disadvantage had lower chances of getting published. Some recent meta-analysis studies posited that the bilingual advantage hypothesis might be the result of publication bias. For instance, Donnelly et al. (2019)

and Paap (2019) found a small bilingual advantage in their studies which disappeared after correcting for publication bias using the PET-PEESE method. There is a link between researcher confirmation and publication bias. First, most of the editors and authors are bilingual themselves and that might affect the way they design the studies and present their findings in favor of bilingual advantage. Second, the publication bias will motivate the authors to report the finding showing a bilingual advantage with a higher chance of getting acceptance by journals. In a similar vein, Lehtonen et al. (2018) reported the publication bias by analyzing both published and unpublished studies. They found a bias in the distribution of the reported results according to the funnel plot and the PET-PEESE analysis. They argued that those studies with smaller sample sizes and low precision showing positive effect sizes are more likely to be published in the peer-reviewed literature rather than those showing large negative effect sizes.

One recent meta-analysis corrected for publication bias. Including 1,194 effect sizes from 10,937 bilingual and 12,477 monolingual participants, researchers found the bilingual advantage is small (if there is any) and inconsistent (Lowe et al., 2021). They found asymmetries in the funnel plots which was caused by a growing number of large positive effects among studies with low precision. After correcting for publication bias, they found the effect sizes were statistically indistinguishable from zero (g = -.04, 95% CI = [-.13, .05], p = .414). Among all EF domains, bias-corrected effect size estimates indicated a bilingual disadvantage in nonverbal WM (g = -.19) and for the other EF domains the language status effects were indistinguishable from zero. In other words, there may be no bilingual advantage in EF.

Findings of this study should be interpreted with caution because of the study's limitations. First, all of the tasks in this study were computer versions and all participants used their own computers to perform the tasks online. Their RTs while performing the tasks could

have been variable, because possibly some of them had access to high-speed computers and internet and others did not. Second, this study did not control for all of the variables that could lead to a group difference on the EF among individuals such as IQ and neurodevelopmental disorders like ADHD. Third, more studies with strong psychometric properties that also include more than one task tapping each component of EF are needed. The measures of EFs in this study were modified versions with fewer trials for each condition which can affect the RT, complexity and processing demand of these tasks relative to tasks used in the previous studies. Another potential limitation of this study is the use of a self-rating scale for second language proficiency, because it may be affected by individual bias. However, this method of assessing language proficiency is common and is used widely in studies testing for bilingual advantage (e.g., Bialystok & Depape, 2009; Bialystok, 2006; Blumenfeld & Marian, 2013; Colzato et al., 2008; Costa, Hernández, Costa-Faidella, & Sebastián-Gallés, 2009; Kousaie & Phillips, 2012; Kousaie et al., 2014; Salvatierra & Rosselli, 2010; Linck et al., 2008; Luk et al., 2011).

In conclusion, in this study, I tested for differences between monolinguals and bilinguals on EF components including inhibition, WM capacity, and shifting. I found no differences between groups in both processing costs and WM capacity (except for backward CBT). There were, however, differences between groups on the Global RTs. Monolinguals performed the tasks faster than bilinguals in inhibition and shifting ability. I tested for the moderation effect of SES, immigration status and second language proficiency (English), and found these variables were not moderators on the relationship between bilingualism and EF. While there may be a number of factors contributing to these results, behavioral studies alone might not be able to reveal the bilingual advantage. More longitudinal and neuroscience studies are needed to test if the bilingual advantage is real within this age range. If there is a bilingual advantage, future

studies are needed to test the generalizability of these findings, as well as including measures of possible mitigating variables.

## References

- Abutalebi, J., & Green, D. W. (2008). Control mechanisms in bilingual language production: Neural evidence from language switching studies. Language and Cognitive Processes, 23(4), 557–582. https://doi.org/10.1080/01690960801920602
- Abutalebi, J., & Green, D. (2007). Bilingual language production: The neurocognition of language representation and control. *Journal of Neurolinguistics*, 20(3), 242–275. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jneuroling.2006.10.003
- Adler, N. E., & Rehkopf, D. H. (2008). U.S. disparities in health: descriptions, causes, and mechanisms. Annual review of public health, 29, 235–252. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.publhealth.29.020907.090852
- Alley D., Suthers K., & Crimmins E (2007). Education and cognitive decline in older Americans: Results from the AHEAD sample. *Research on Aging*, 29, 73–94. doi:10.1177/0164 027506294245
- Alloway, T. P., Gathercole, S. E., & Pickering, S. J. (2006). Verbal and visuospatial shortterm and working memory in children: are they separable?. *Child development*, 77(6), 1698–1716. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2006.00968.x
- Anjomshoae, F., Nicoladis, E., & Gagnon, R. (2021). Working memory capacity and structure in monolinguals and bilinguals. Journal of Cognitive Psychology, 33(4), 393–402. https://doi.org/10.1080/20445911.2021.1923722
- Ansaldo, A. I., Ghazi-Saidi, L., & Adrover-Roig, D. (2015). Interference Control In Elderly Bilinguals: Appearances Can Be Misleading. *Journal of clinical and experimental neuropsychology*, 37(5), 455–470. https://doi.org/10.1080/13803395.2014.990359

Antón, E., Carreiras, M., & Duñabeitia, J. A. (2019). The impact of bilingualism

on executive functions and working memory in young adults. PloS one, 14(2), e0206770. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0206770

- Antón, E., Duñabeitia, J. A., Estévez, A., Hernández, J. A., Castillo, A., Fuentes, L. J.,
  Davidson, D. J., & Carreiras, M. (2014). Is there a bilingual advantage in the ANT task? Evidence from children. *Frontiers in psychology*, 5, 398.
  https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2014.00398
- Arizmendi, G. D., Alt, M., Gray, S., Hogan, T. P., Green, S., & Cowan, N. (2018). Do bilingual children have an executive function advantage? Results from inhibition, shifting, and updating tasks. *Language, Speech, and Hearing Services in Schools*, 49(3), 356-378.
- Aron A. R. (2011). From reactive to proactive and selective control: developing a richer model for stopping inappropriate responses. *Biological psychiatry*, 69(12), e55–e68. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2010.07.024
- Baddeley, A. D., & Hitch, G. J. (1994). Developments in the concept of working memory. *Neuropsychology*, 8(4), 485.
- Bak, T. H., Nissan, J. J., Allerhand, M. M., & Deary, I. J. (2014). Does bilingualism influence cognitive aging?. Annals of neurology, 75(6), 959– 963.https://doi.org/10.1002/ana.24158
- Barac, R., and Bialystok, E. (2012). Bilingual effects on cognitive and linguistic development: role of language, cultural background, and education. *Child Development*. 83, 413–422. https://doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8624.2011.01707.x
- Behrmann, M., Geng, J. J., & Shomstein, S. (2004). Parietal cortex and attention. Current opinion in neurobiology, 14(2), 212–217.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.conb.2004.03.012

Best, J. R., & Miller, P. H. (2010). A developmental perspective on executive function. *Child development*, 81(6), 1641–1660. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2010.01499.x

Bialystok E. (2017). The bilingual adaptation: How minds accommodate experience. *Psychological bulletin*, 143(3), 233–262. https://doi.org/10.1037/bul0000099

- Bialystok, E., Poarch, G., Luo, L., & Craik, F. (2014). Effects of bilingualism and aging on executive function and working memory. *Psychology and aging*, 29(3), 696–705. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0037254
- Bialystok E. (2011). Coordination of executive functions in monolingual and bilingual children. Journal of experimental child psychology, 110(3), 461–468. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jecp.2011.05.005
- Bialystok E. (2011). Reshaping the mind: the benefits of bilingualism. Canadian journal of experimental psychology = Revue canadienne de psychologie experimentale, 65(4), 229–235. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0025406
- Bialystok, E., Barac, R., Blaye, A., & Poulin-Dubois, D. (2010). Word Mapping and Executive Functioning in Young Monolingual and Bilingual Children. *Journal of cognition and development : official journal of the Cognitive Development Society*, 11(4), 485–508. https://doi.org/10.1080/15248372.2010.516420
- Calvo, A., & Bialystok, E. (2014). Independent effects of bilingualism and socioeconomic status on language ability and executive functioning. *Cognition*, 130(3), 278–288. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cognition.2013.11.015

- Bialystok, E., Craik, F., & Luk, G. (2008). Cognitive control and lexical access in younger and older bilinguals. *Journal of experimental psychology. Learning, memory, and cognition*, 34(4), 859–873. https://doi.org/10.1037/0278-7393.34.4.859
- Bialystok, E., Craik, F. I., & Ryan, J. (2006). Executive control in a modified antisaccade task: Effects of aging and bilingualism. *Journal of experimental psychology. Learning, memory, and cognition*, 32(6), 1341–1354. https://doi.org/10.1037/0278-7393.32.6.1341
- Bialystok, E., Craik, F. I., Grady, C., Chau, W., Ishii, R., Gunji, A., & Pantev, C. (2005).
  Effect of bilingualism on cognitive control in the Simon task: evidence from
  MEG. *NeuroImage*, 24(1), 40–49. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2004.09.044
- Bialystok, E., Martin, M. M., & Viswanathan, M. (2005). Bilingualism across the lifespan:
  The rise and fall of inhibitory control. *International Journal of Bilingualism*, 9(1), 103-119. https://doi.org/10.1177/13670069050090010701
- Bialystok, E., and Martin, M. M. (2004). Attention and inhibition in bilingual children:
  evidence from the dimensional change card sort task. *Developmental science*.7, 325–339. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-7687.2004.00351.x
- Bialystok, E., Craik, F. I., Klein, R., & Viswanathan, M. (2004). Bilingualism, aging, and cognitive control: evidence from the Simon task. *Psychology and aging*, 19(2), 290–303. https://doi.org/10.1037/0882-7974.19.2.290
- Birdsong, D. (2014). Dominance and age in bilingualism. *Applied Linguistics*, 35(4), 374-392. https://doi.org/10.1093/applin/amu031
- Blair, C., & Razza, R. P. (2007). Relating effortful control, executive function, and false belief understanding to emerging math and literacy ability in kindergarten. *Child*

development, 78(2), 647-663. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2007.01019.x

- Blom, E., Küntay, A. C., Messer, M., Verhagen, J., & Leseman, P. (2014). The benefits of being bilingual: working memory in bilingual Turkish-Dutch children. Journal of experimental child psychology, 128, 105–119. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jecp.2014.06.007
- Blumenfeld, H. K., & Marian, V. (2014). Cognitive control in bilinguals: Advantages in Stimulus-Stimulus inhibition. *Bilingualism (Cambridge, England)*, 17(3), 610–629. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1366728913000564
- Bradley, R. H., & Corwyn, R. F. (2002). Socioeconomic status and child development. Annual review of psychology, 53, 371–399. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.53.100901.135233
- Branzi, F. M., Martin, C. D., Abutalebi, J., & Costa, A. (2014). The after-effects of bilingual language production. *Neuropsychologia*, 52, 102–116. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2013.09.022</u>
- Brito, N. H., Murphy, E. R., Vaidya, C., & Barr, R. (2016). Do Bilingual advantages in attentional control influence memory encoding during a divided attention task?. *Bilingualism (Cambridge, England)*, 19(3), 621–629. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1366728915000851
- Broidy, L. M., Nagin, D. S., Tremblay, R. E., Bates, J. E., Brame, B., Dodge, K. A., ... & Vitaro, F. (2003). Developmental trajectories of childhood disruptive behaviors and adolescent delinquency: a six-site, cross-national study. *Developmental psychology*, 39(2), 222. https://doi.org/10.1037//0012-1649.39.2.222

- Brown, V. J., & Bowman, E. M. (2002). Rodent models of prefrontal cortical function. *Trends in neurosciences*, 25(7), 340–343. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0166-2236(02)02164-1
- Bunge, S. A., Dudukovic, N. M., Thomason, M. E., Vaidya, C. J., & Gabrieli, J. D. (2002). Immature frontal lobe contributions to cognitive control in children: evidence from fMRI. Neuron, 33(2), 301–311. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0896-6273(01)00583-9
- Carlson, S. M., & Choi, H. P. (2009, April). Bilingual and bicultural: Executive function in Korean and American children. In biennial meeting of the society for research in child development.
- Carlson, S. M., & Meltzoff, A. N. (2008). Bilingual experience and executive functioning in young children. *Developmental science*, 11(2), 282–298. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-7687.2008.00675.x
- Carlson, S. M., & Moses, L. J. (2001). Individual differences in inhibitory control and children's theory of mind. *Child Development*, 72(4), 1032–1053. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8624.00333
- Case, R., Kurland, D. M., & Goldberg, J. (1982). Operational efficiency and the growth of short- term memory span. *Journal of experimental child psychology*, 33(3), 386-404. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-0965(82)90054-6
- Clark, J. M., & Paivio, A. (1991). Dual coding theory and education. Educational psychology review, 3(3), 149-210. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01320076
- Coderre, E. L., and van Heuven, W. J. B. (2014). The effect of script similarity on executive control in bilinguals. *Front. Psychol.* 5:1070. https://doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.01070

Colomé, À. (2001). Lexical activation in bilinguals' speech production: Language-specific or language-independent?. *Journal of memory and language*, 45(4), 721736. https://doi.org/10.1006/jmla.2001.2793

Colzato, L. S., Bajo, M. T., Van den Wildenberg, W., Paolieri, D., Nieuwenhuis, S., La Heij, W., & Hommel, B. (2008). How does bilingualism improve executive control? A comparison of active and reactive inhibition mechanisms. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Learning, Memory, and Cognition*, 34(2), 302.
https://doi.org/10.1037/0278-7393.34.2.302

- Conger, R. D., & Donnellan, M. B. (2007). An interactionist perspective on the socioeconomic context of human development. *Annual review of psychology*, 58, 175–199. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.58.110405.085551
- Costa, A., Hernández, M., Costa-Faidella, J., & Sebastián-Gallés, N. (2009). On the bilingual advantage in conflict processing: Now you see it, now you don't. *Cognition*, 113(2), 135-149. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cognition.2009.08.001
- Costa, A., Roelstraete, B., & Hartsuiker, R. J. (2006). The lexical bias effect in bilingual speech production: evidence for feedback between lexical and sublexical levels across languages. *Psychonomic bulletin & review*, 13(6), 972–977. https://doi.org/10.3758/bf03213911
- Cushen, P. J., & Wiley, J. (2011). Aha! Voila! Eureka! Bilingualism and insightful problem solving. *Learning and Individual Differences*, *21*(4), 458-462.
- Dajani, D. R., and Uddin, L. Q. (2015). Demystifying cognitive flexibility: implications for clinical and developmental neuroscience. *Trends in neurosciences*. 38, 571–578. https://doi: 10.1016/j.tins.2015.07.003

- Daneman, M., & Carpenter, P. A. (1980). Individual differences in working memory and reading. *Journal of verbal learning and verbal behavior*, 19(4), 450-466. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-5371(80)90312-6
- de Bruin, A., Bak, T. H., and Della Sala, S. (2015). Examining the effects of active versus inactive bilingualism on executive control in a carefully matched non-immigrant sample. *J. Mem. Lang.* 85, 15–26. https://doi: 10.1016/j.jml.2015.07.001
- De Cat, C., Gusnanto, A., Serratrice, L. (2018). Identifying a threshold for the executive function advantage in bilingual children. *Studies in Second Language Acquisition*, 40(1), 119-151. https://doi:10.1017/S0272263116000486
- DeLuca, V., Rothman, J., Bialystok, E., and Pliatsikas, C. (2019). Redefining bilingualism as a spectrum of experiences that differentially affects brain structure and function. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S A.* 116, 7565–7574. https://doi: 10.1073/pnas.1811513116
- DeSchepper, B., & Treisman, A. (1996). Visual memory for novel shapes: implicit coding without attention. *Journal of experimental psychology. Learning, memory, and cognition*, 22(1), 27–47. https://doi.org/10.1037//0278-7393.22.1.27
- Desimone, R., & Duncan, J. (1995). Neural mechanisms of selective visual attention. Annual review of neuroscience, 18(1), 193-222.

Diamond, A. (2013). Executive functions. Annual review of psychology, 64, 135-168.

^{Desjardins, J. L., & Fernandez, F. (2018). Performance on Auditory and Visual Tasks of} Inhibition in English Monolingual and Spanish-English Bilingual Adults: Do Bilinguals Have a Cognitive Advantage?. *Journal of speech, language, and hearing research : JSLHR*, 61(2), 410–419.
https://doi.org/10.1044/2017 JSLHR-H-17-0160

- Dilworth-Bart, J. E. (2012). Does executive function mediate SES and home quality associations with academic readiness? *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 27(3), 416–425. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecresq.2012.02.002
- Donnelly, S., Brooks, P. J., and Homer, B. D. (2019). Is there a bilingual advantage on interference-control tasks? A multiverse meta-analysis of global reaction time and interference cost. *Psychonomic bulletin & review*. 26, 1122–1147. https://doi: 10.3758/s13423-019-01567-z
- Duñabeitia, J. A., Hernández, J. A., Antón, E., Macizo, P., Estévez, A., Fuentes, L. J., & Carreiras, M. (2014). The inhibitory advantage in bilingual children revisited: myth or reality?. *Experimental psychology*, 61(3), 234–251. https://doi.org/10.1027/1618-3169/a000243
- Emmorey, K., Luk, G., Pyers, J. E., & Bialystok, E. (2008). The source of enhanced cognitive control in bilinguals: evidence from bimodal bilinguals. *Psychological science*, 19(12), 1201–1206. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9280.2008.02224.x
- Eriksen, B. A., & Eriksen, C. W. (1974). Effects of noise letters upon the identification of a target letter in a nonsearch task. *Perception & Psychophysics*, 16(1), 143–149. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03203267
- Farah, M.J., & Noble, K.G. (2005). Socioeconomic Influences on Brain Development: A preliminary Study. In U. Mayr, E. Awh, & S.W. Keele (Eds.), Developing individuality in the human brain: A tribute to Michael I. Posner (pp. 189-208). American Psychological Association. https://doi.org/10.1037/11108-010
- Francoeur, R. B. (2013). Could sequential residual centering resolve low sensitivity in moderated regression? Simulations and cancer symptom clusters. *Open journal of*

statistics, 2013.

- Grundy, J. G., Anderson, J., & Bialystok, E. (2017). Neural correlates of cognitive processing in monolinguals and bilinguals. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 1396(1), 183–201. https://doi.org/10.1111/nyas.13333
- Fernandez, M., Tartar, J. L., Padron, D., & Acosta, J. (2013). Neurophysiological marker of inhibition distinguishes language groups on a non-linguistic executive function test. *Brain and Cognition*, 83(3), 330–6. https://doi:10.1016/j.bandc.2013.09.010
- Fernandes, M. A., Craik, F., Bialystok, E., & Kreuger, S. (2007). Effects of bilingualism, aging, and semantic relatedness on memory under divided attention. *Canadian Journal* of Experimental Psychology/Revue canadienne de psychologie expérimentale, 61(2), 128. https://doi.org/10.1037/cjep2007014
- Ferrier, D. E., Bassett, H. H., & Denham, S. A. (2014). Relations between executive function and emotionality in preschoolers: Exploring a transitive cognition-emotion linkage. *Frontiers in psychology*, 5, 487. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2014.00487
- Festman, J., Rodriguez-Fornells, A., & Münte, T. F. (2010). Individual differences in control of language interference in late bilinguals are mainly related to general executive abilities. *Behavioral and brain functions* : *BBF*, 6, 5. https://doi.org/10.1186/1744-9081-6-5
- Folke, T., Ouzia, J., Bright, P., De Martino, B., & Filippi, R. (2016). A bilingual disadvantage in metacognitive processing. *Cognition*, 150, 119–132. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cognition.2016.02.008

Friedman, N. P., Miyake, A., Corley, R. P., Young, S. E., Defries, J. C., & Hewitt, J. K.
(2006). Not all executive functions are related to intelligence. *Psychological science*, 17(2), 172–179. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9280.2006.01681.x

- Fuller-Thomson E. (2015). Emerging evidence contradicts the hypothesis that bilingualism delays dementia onset. A Commentary on "age of dementia diagnosis in community dwelling bilingual and monolingual Hispanic Americans" by Lawton et al., 2015. *Cortex; a journal devoted to the study of the nervous system and behavior*, 66, 170-172. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cortex.2015.01.024
- Gagnon, R., & Nicoladis, E. (2020). Musicians show greater cross-modal integration, intermodal integration, and specialization in working memory than non-musicians. *Psychology of Music*, 0305735619896088.
- Garbin, G., Sanjuan, A, Forn, C., Bustamante, J. C., Rodriguez-Pujadas, A, Belloch, V., et al. (2010). Bridging language and attention: Brain basis of the impact of bilingualism on cognitive control. *NeuroImage*, 53(4), 1272–8.
  https://doi:10.1016/j.neuroimage.2010.05.078
- Gathercole V. C. M., Kennedy I., Thomas E. M. (2016). Socioeconomic level and bilinguals'performance on language and cognitive measures. *Bilingualism* 19 1057– 1078. https://doi:10.1017/S1366728915000504
- Gathercole S. E. (1999). Cognitive approaches to the development of short-term memory. *Trends in cognitive sciences*, 3(11), 410–419. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1364-6613(99)01388-1
- Gärtner, A., & Strobel, A. (2021). Individual Differences in Inhibitory Control: A latent Variable Analysis. *Journal of cognition*, 4(1), 17. https://doi.org/10.5334/joc.150

Godefroy, O., & Rousseaux, M. (1996). Divided and focused attention in patients with lesion of the prefrontal cortex. *Brain and cognition*, 30(2), 155–174. https://doi.org/10.1006/brcg.1996.0010

Gold, B. T., Kim, C., Johnson, N. F., Kryscio, R. J., & Smith, C. D. (2013). Lifelong bilingualism maintains neural efficiency for cognitive control in aging. *The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, 33(2), 387–396. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3837-12.2013

- Golden C. J. (1976). Identification of brain disorders by the Stroop Color and Word Test. *Journal of clinical psychology*, 32(3), 654–658.
  https://doi.org/10.1002/1097-4679(197607)32:3<654::aidjclp2270320336>3.0.co;2-z
- Goldsmith, S. F., & Morton, J. B. (2018). Time to disengage from the bilingual advantage hypothesis. *Cognition*, *170*, 328–329. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cognition.2017.09.011</u>
- Gollan, T. H., Montoya, R. I., Fennema-Notestine, C., & Morris, S. K. (2005). Bilingualism affects picture naming but not picture classification. *Memory & cognition*, 33(7), 1220–1234. https://doi.org/10.3758/bf03193224
- Gonzalez, M. R. (2017). Language Experience and Socioeconomic Status (SES): Implications for Language, Cognitive, and Brain Development in Bilingual Children. University of California, San Diego.
- Green, D. W., & Abutalebi, J. (2013). Language control in bilinguals: The adaptive control hypothesis. *Journal of cognitive psychology (Hove, England)*, 25(5), 515–530. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/20445911.2013.796377</u>
- Grundy, J. G., & Timmer, K. (2017). Bilingualism and working memory capacity: A

comprehensive meta-analysis. Second Language Research, 33(3), 325-340.

- Hackman, D. A., & Farah, M. J. (2009). Socioeconomic status and the developing brain. *Trends in cognitive sciences*, 13(2), 65–73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2008.11.003
- Hallett P. E. (1978). Primary and secondary saccades to goals defined by instructions. *Vision research*, 18(10), 1279–1296. https://doi.org/10.1016/0042-6989(78)90218-3
- Hernandez, A. E., Dapretto, M., Mazziotta, J., & Bookheimer, S. (2001). Language switching and language representation in Spanish-English bilinguals: an fMRI study. *NeuroImage*, 14(2), 510–520. https://doi.org/10.1006/nimg.2001.0810
- Hernández, M., Costa, A., Fuentes, L. J., Vivas, A. B., & Sebastián-Gallés, N. (2010). The impact of bilingualism on the executive control and orienting networks of attention. *Bilingualism: Language and Cognition*, 13(3), 315-325.
- Higo K, Minamoto T, Ikeda T and Osaka M (2014) Robust order representation is required for backward recall in the Corsi blocks task. *Frontiers in Psychology* 5:1285. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2014.01285
- Hilchey, M. D., & Klein, R. M. (2011). Are there bilingual advantages on nonlinguistic interference tasks? Implications for the plasticity of executive control processes. *Psychonomic bulletin & review*, 18(4), 625–658. https://doi.org/10.3758/s13423-011-0116-7
- Hill, T. D., Angel, J. L., Balistreri, K. S., & Herrera, A. P. (2012). Immigrant status and cognitive functioning in late-life: an examination of gender variations in the healthy immigrant effect. *Social science & medicine* (1982), 75(12), 2076–2084.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2012.04.005

Hoff E. (2003). The specificity of environmental influence: socioeconomic status affects early vocabulary development via maternal speech. *Child development*, 74(5), 1368–1378. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8624.00612

Hull, R., & Vaid, J. (2007). Bilingual language lateralization: a meta-analytic tale of two hemispheres. *Neuropsychologia*, 45(9), 1987–2008.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2007.03.002

- Iluz-Cohen, P., and Armon-Lotem, S. (2013). Language proficiency and executive control in bilingual children. *Bilingualism* 16, 884–899. https://doi: 10.1017/S1366728912000788
- Ionescu, T. (2012). Exploring the nature of cognitive flexibility. New ideas psychology. 30, 190–200. https://doi: 10.1016/j.newideapsych.2011.11.001
- Just, M. A., & Carpenter, P. A. (1992). A capacity theory of comprehension: individual differences in working memory. *Psychological review*, 99(1), 122–149. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295x.99.1.122
- Kane, M. J., Hasher, L., Stoltzfus, E. R., Zacks, R. T., & Connelly, S. L. (1994). Inhibitory attentional mechanisms and aging. *Psychology and aging*, 9(1), 103–112. https://doi.org/10.1037//0882-7974.9.1.103
- Kapa, L. L., & Colombo, J. (2013). Attentional Control in Early and Later Bilingual Children. Cognitive development, 28(3), 233–246. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cogdev.2013.01.011</u>
- Karr, J. E., Areshenkoff, C. N., Rast, P., Hofer, S. M., Iverson, G. L., & Garcia-Barrera,
  M. A. (2018). The unity and diversity of executive functions: A systematic review and re- analysis of latent variable studies. *Psychological bulletin*, 144(11), 1147–

1185. https://doi.org/10.1037/bul0000160

- Kaushanskaya, M., & Marian, V. (2007). Bilingual language processing and interference in bilinguals: Evidence from eye tracking and picture naming. *Language Learning*, 57(1), 119-163. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9922.2007.00401.x</u>
- Kim, J., Gabriel, U., & Gygax, P. (2019). Testing the effectiveness of the Internet-based instrument PsyToolkit: A comparison between web-based (PsyToolkit) and lab-based (E- Prime 3.0) measurements of response choice and response time in a complex psycholinguistic task. *PloS one*, *14*(9), e0221802. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0221802
- Kirchner, W. K. (1958). Age differences in short-term retention of rapidly changing information. *Journal of experimental psychology*. 55, 352–358. https://doi: 10.1037/h0043688
- Klauer, K. C., Schmitz, F., Teige-Mocigemba, S., & Voss, A. (2010). Understanding the role of executive control in the implicit association test: Why flexible people have small IAT effects. *Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology*, *63*, 595–619. https://doi:10.1080/17470210903076826
- Kousaie, S., & Phillips, N. A. (2012). Conflict monitoring and resolution: are two languages better than one? Evidence from reaction time and event-related brain potentials. *Brain research*, 1446, 71–90. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainres.2012.01.052
- Kousaie, S., Sheppard, C., Lemieux, M., Monetta, L., & Taler, V. (2014). Executive function and bilingualism in young and older adults. *Frontiers in behavioral neuroscience*, 8, 250. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fnbeh.2014.00250</u>

Kovács, A. M., & Mehler, J. (2009). Cognitive gains in 7-month-old bilingual infants. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 106(16), 6556–6560. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0811323106

Kroll, J. F., & Bialystok, E. (2013). Understanding the Consequences of Bilingualism for Language Processing and Cognition. *Journal of cognitive psychology (Hove, England)*, 25(5), 10.1080/20445911.2013.799170. https://doi.org/10.1080/20445911.2013.799170

- Kroll, J. F., Dussias, P. E., Bice, K., & Perrotti, L. (2015). Bilingualism, Mind, and Brain. Annual review of linguistics, 1, 377–394. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-linguist-030514-124937</u>
- Lamm, C., Zelazo, P. D., & Lewis, M. D. (2006). Neural correlates of cognitive control in childhood and adolescence: disentangling the contributions of age and executive function. *Neuropsychologia*, 44(11), 2139–2148.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2005.10.013

- Last, B. S., Lawson, G. M., Breiner, K., Steinberg, L., & Farah, M. J. (2018). Childhood socioeconomic status and executive function in childhood and beyond. *PloS one*, *13*(8), e0202964. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0202964</u>
- Lee Salvatierra, J., & Rosselli, M. (2011). The effect of bilingualism and age on inhibitory control. *International Journal of Bilingualism*, 15(1), 26–37. https://doi.org/10.1177/1367006910371021
- Lehtonen, M., Soveri, A., Laine, A., Järvenpää, J., de Bruin, A., & Antfolk, J. (2018). Is bilingualism associated with enhanced executive functioning in adults? A metaanalytic review. *Psychological Bulletin*, 144(4), 394–425.

https://doi.org/10.1037/bul0000142

- Lenehan M. E., Summers M. J., Saunders N. L., Summers J. J., & Vickers J. C (2015). Relationship between education and age-related cognitive decline: A review of recent research. *Psychogeriatrics*, 15, 154–162. https://doi: 10.1111/psyg.12083
- Lezak, M. D. (1983). Neuropsychological Assessment. 2 nd ed. Oxford University Press, New York.
- Liew, J. (2012). Effortful control, executive functions, and education: Bringing selfregulatory and social-emotional competencies to the table. *Child development perspectives*, 6(2), 105-111. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1750-8606.2011.00196.x
- Linck, J. A., Hoshino, N., and Kroll, J. F. (2008). Cross-language lexical processes and inhibitory control. *Mental lexicon*. 3, 349–374. https://doi:10.1075/ml.3.3.06lin
- Lipina, S.J., Martelli, M. I., Vuelta, B., & Colombo, J. A. (2005). Performance on the A-not-B task of Argentinean infants from unsatisfied and satisfied basic needs homes.
  Revista Interamericana de Psicología/Interamerican Journal of Psychology, 39(1), 49-60.
- Liu, Y., & Lachman, M. E. (2019). Socioeconomic Status and Parenting Style From Childhood: Long-Term Effects on Cognitive Function in Middle and Later Adulthood. *The journals of gerontology. Series B, Psychological sciences and social sciences*, 74(6), e13–e24. https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/gbz034
- Logan, G. D. (1994). On the ability to inhibit thought and action: A users' guide to the stop signal paradigm. In D. Dagenbach & T. H. Carr (Eds.), *Inhibitory processes in attention, memory, and language* (pp. 189–239). Academic Press.

- Lowe, C. J., Cho, I., Goldsmith, S. F., & Morton, J. B. (2021). The Bilingual Advantage in Children's Executive Functioning Is Not Related to Language Status: A Meta-Analytic Review. *Psychological science*, 32(7), 1115–1146. https://doi.org/10.1177/0956797621993108
- Luk, G., De Sa, E., & Bialystok, E. (2011). Is there a relation between onset age of bilingualism and enhancement of cognitive control? *Bilingualism: Language and Cognition*, 14(4), 588-595. https://doi:10.1017/S1366728911000010
- Luk, G., Green, D. W., Abutalebi, J., & Grady, C. (2011). Cognitive control for language switching in bilinguals: A quantitative meta-analysis of functional neuroimaging studies. *Language and cognitive processes*, 27(10), 1479–1488. https://doi.org/10.1080/01690965.2011.613209
- Luo, L., Craik, F. I., Moreno, S., & Bialystok, E. (2013). Bilingualism interacts with domain in a working memory task: evidence from aging. *Psychology and aging*, 28(1), 28– 34. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0030875
- Manly, T., Robertson, I. H., Galloway, M., & Hawkins, K. (1999). The absent mind: further investigations of sustained attention to response. *Neuropsychologia*, 37(6), 661–670. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0028-3932(98)00127-4
- Marian, V., Blumenfeld, H. K., and Kaushanskaya, M. (2007). The language experience and proficiency questionnaire (LEAP-Q): assessing language profiles in bilinguals and multilinguals. *Journal of speech, language and hearing research*. 50, 940–967. https://doi:10.1044/1092 4388(2007/067)

Martin-Rhee, M. M., & Bialystok, E. (2008). The development of two types of inhibitory

control in monolingual and bilingual children. *Bilingualism: Language and Cognition*, 11(1), 81–93. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1366728907003227

- McKay, K.E., Halperin, J.M., Schwartz, S., & Sharma, V. (1994). Developmental analysis of three aspects of information processing: Sustained attention, selective attention, and response organization. *Developmental neuropsychology*, 20, 121–132. https://doi.org/10.1080/87565649409540572
- Mezzacappa E. (2004). Alerting, orienting, and executive attention: developmental properties and sociodemographic correlates in an epidemiological sample of young, urban children. *Child development*, 75(5), 1373–1386. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2004.00746.x
- Michael, E. B., & Gollan, T. H. (2005). Being and Becoming Bilingual: Individual
  Differences and Consequences for Language Production. In J. F. Kroll & A. M. B. de
  Groot (Eds.), *Handbook of bilingualism: Psycholinguistic approaches* (pp. 389–407).
  Oxford University Press.
- Mishra R. K. (2014). Let's not forget about language proficiency and cultural variations while linking bilingualism to executive control. *Bilingualism* 18 39–40. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1366728914000455
- Mishra, R. K., Hilchey, M. D., Singh, N., and Klein, R. M. (2012). On the time course of exogenous cueing effects in bilinguals: higher proficiency in a second language is associated with more rapid endogenous disengagement. *Q. J. Exp. Psychol.* 65, 1502–1510. https://doi.org/10.1080/17470218.2012.657656
- Miyake, A., Friedman, N. P., Emerson, M. J., Witzki, A. H., Howerter, A., & Wager, T. D. (2000). The unity and diversity of executive functions and their contributions to

complex "Frontal Lobe" tasks: a latent variable analysis. *Cognitive psychology*, 41(1), 49–100. https://doi.org/10.1006/cogp.1999.0734

Moffitt, T. E., Arseneault, L., Belsky, D., Dickson, N., Hancox, R. J., Harrington, H., Houts, R., Poulton, R., Roberts, B. W., Ross, S., Sears, M. R., Thomson, W. M., & Caspi, A. (2011). A gradient of childhood self-control predicts health, wealth, and public safety. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 108(7), 2693–2698. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1010076108

Monsell, S. (1996). Control of mental processes. In V. Bruce (Ed.), *Unsolved mysteries of the mind: Tutorial essays in cognition* (pp. 93–148). Erlbaum (Uk) Taylor & Francis, Publ.

Mor, B., Yitzhaki-Amsalem, S., & Prior, A. (2014). The Joint Effect of Bilingualism and ADHD on Executive Functions. Journal of Attention Disorders. https://doi.org/10.1177/1087054714527790

- Morales, J., Calvo, A., & Bialystok, E. (2013). Working memory development in monolingual and bilingual children. *Journal of experimental child psychology*, 114(2), 187–202. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jecp.2012.09.002
- Morton, J. B., & Harper, S. N. (2007). What did Simon say? Revisiting the bilingual advantage. *Developmental science*, 10(6), 719–726. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-7687.2007.00623.x

Muysken, P. (2000). Semantic transparency in lowland Ecuadorian Quechua morphosyntax. Myers-Scotton, C. (2002). Contact linguistics: Bilingual encounters and grammatical outcomes.Oxford University Press on Demand.

Namazi, M., & Thordardottir, E. (2010). A working memory, not bilingual advantage, in controlled attention. *International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism,* 

13(5), 597-616. https://doi.org/10.1080/13670050.2010.488288

Navon, D. (1977). Forest before trees: The precedence of global features in visual perception. *Cognitive psychology*, 9(3), 353-383.

Nichols, E. S., Wild, C. J., Stojanoski, B., Battista, M. E., & Owen, A. M. (2020).
Bilingualism Affords No General Cognitive Advantages: A Population Study of Executive Function in 11,000 People. *Psychological science*, 31(5), 548–567.
https://doi.org/10.1177/0956797620903113

- Noble, K. G., McCandliss, B. D., & Farah, M. J. (2007). Socioeconomic Gradients Predict Individual Differences in Neurocognitive Abilities. *Developmental science*, 10, 464-480. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-7687.2007.00600.x
- Paap, K. R., & Greenberg, Z. I. (2013). There is no coherent evidence for a bilingual advantage in executive processing. *Cognitive psychology*, 66(2), 232–258. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cogpsych.2012.12.002
- Paap, K. R., & Sawi, O. (2014). Bilingual advantages in executive functioning: problems in convergent validity, discriminant validity, and the identification of the theoretical constructs. *Frontiers in psychology*, 5, 962. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2014.00962
- Paap, K. R., Johnson, H. A., & Sawi, O. (2015). Bilingual advantages in executive functioning either do not exist or are restricted to very specific and undetermined circumstances. *Cortex; a journal devoted to the study of the nervous system and behavior*, 69, 265–278. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cortex.2015.04.014
- Paivio, A., & Lambert, W. (1981). Dual coding and bilingual memory. *Journal of verbal learning and verbal behavior*, 20(5), 532-539.

Pelham, S. D., and Abrams, L. (2014). Cognitive advantages and disadvantages in early and

late bilinguals. J. Exp. Psychol. 40, 313–325. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0035224

- Perani, D., Abutalebi, J., Paulesu, E., Brambati, S., Scifo, P., Cappa, S. F., & Fazio, F.
  (2003). The role of age of acquisition and language usage in early, high-proficient
  bilinguals: an fMRI study during verbal fluency. *Human brain mapping*, *19*(3), 170–182. https://doi.org/10.1002/hbm.10110
- Peterson, B. S., Kane, M. J., Alexander, G. M., Lacadie, C., Skudlarski, P., Leung, H. C., et al. (2002). An event-related functional MRI study comparing interference effects in the Simon and Stroop tasks. *Cognitive brain research*. 13, 427–440. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0926- 6410(02)00054-X
- Poulin-Dubois, D., Blaye, A., Coutya, J., & Bialystok, E. (2011). The effects of bilingualism on toddlers' executive functioning. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, *108*(3), 567–579. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jecp.2010.10.009
- Prior, A., & Gollan, T. H. (2011). Good language-switchers are good task-switchers: evidence from Spanish-English and Mandarin-English bilinguals. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society : JINS*, 17(4), 682–691. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1355617711000580
- Prior, A., & MacWhinney, B. (2010). A bilingual advantage in task switching. *Bilingualism: Language and Cognition*, 13(2), 253-262. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1366728909990526
- Ransdell, S. E., & Fischler, I. (1987). Memory in a monolingual mode: When are bilinguals at a disadvantage? *Journal of Memory and Language*, 26(4), 392-405. https://doi.org/10.1016/0749-596X(87)90098-2

Ratiu, I., & Azuma, T. (2015). Working memory capacity: Is there a bilingual

advantage? Journal of Cognitive Psychology, 27(1), 1-

11. https://doi.org/10.1080/20445911.2014.976226

- Riggs, N. R., Spruijt-Metz, D., Sakuma, K. L., Chou, C. P., & Pentz, M. A. (2010).
  Executive cognitive function and food intake in children. *Journal of nutrition education and behavior*, 42(6), 398–403. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jneb.2009.11.003
- Rodriguez-Fornells, A., van der Lugt, A., Rotte, M., Britti, B., Heinze, H. J., & Münte, T. F. (2005). Second language interferes with word production in fluent bilinguals: brain potential and functional imaging evidence. *Journal of cognitive neuroscience*, 17(3), 422–433. https://doi.org/10.1162/0898929053279559
- Rogers, R. D., & Monsell, S. (1995). Costs of a predictible switch between simple cognitive tasks. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: General*, 124(2), 207– 231. https://doi.org/10.1037/0096-3445.124.2.207
- Rolls, E. T. (2000). Précis of "The Brain and Emotion". *Behavior brain seience*. 23, 177–191. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0140525X00002429
- Rosen, M. L., Sheridan, M. A., Sambrook, K. A., Meltzoff, A. N., & McLaughlin, K. A. (2018). Socioeconomic disparities in academic achievement: A multi-modal investigation of neural mechanisms in children and adolescents. *NeuroImage*, 173, 298–310. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2018.02.043
- Rosselli, M., Ardila, A., Lalwani, L., & Velez-Uribe, I. (2016). The effect of language proficiency on executive functions in balanced and unbalanced
  Spanish–English bilinguals. Bilingualism: *Language and cognition*, 19(3), 489-503. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1366728915000309

Rushworth, M. F., Passingham, R. E., & Nobre, A. C. (2005). Components of attentional

set-switching. *Experimental psychology*, 52(2), 83–98. https://doi.org/10.1027/1618-3169.52.2.83

- Samuel, S., Roehr-Brackin, K., Pak, H., & Kim, H. (2018). Cultural Effects Rather Than a Bilingual Advantage in Cognition: A Review and an Empirical Study. *Cognitive science*, 42(7), 2313–2341. https://doi.org/10.1111/cogs.12672
- Schmitt, S. A., McClelland, M. M., Tominey, S. L., & Acock, A. C. (2015).
  Strengthening school readiness for Head Start children: Evaluation of a self-regulation intervention. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, *30*(Part A), 20–31. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecresq.2014.08.001
- Shokrkon, A., & Nicoladis, E. (2021). Absence of a bilingual cognitive flexibility advantage: A replication study in preschoolers. *PloS one*, *16*(8), e0255157. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0255157
- Siquara, G. M., dos Santos Lima, C., & Abreu, N. (2018). Working memory and intelligence quotient: Which best predicts on school achievement?. *Psico*, 49(4), 365-374. https://doi.org/10.15448/1980-8623.2018.4.27943
- Soveri, A., Rodriguez-Fornells, A., & Laine, M. (2011). Is There a Relationship between Language Switching and Executive Functions in Bilingualism?
  Introducing a within group Analysis Approach. *Frontiers in psychology*, 2, 183. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2011.00183
- Sörman, D. E., Hansson, P., & Ljungberg, J. K. (2019). Different Features of
  Bilingualism in Relation to Executive Functioning. *Frontiers in psychology*, 10, 269. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.00269

- Starreveld, P. A., De Groot, A. M., Rossmark, B. M., & Van Hell, J. G. (2014). Parallel language activation during word processing in bilinguals: Evidence from word production in sentence context. *Bilingualism: Language and Cognition*, 17(2), 258-276.
- Stern Y. (2012). Cognitive reserve in ageing and Alzheimer's disease. *The Lancet Neurology*, 11, 1006–1012. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S1474-4422(12)70191-6</u>.
- Stoet G. (2010). PsyToolkit: a software package for programming psychological experiments using Linux. *Behavior research methods*, 42(4), 1096–1104. https://doi.org/10.3758/BRM.42.4.1096
- Stoet, G. (2017). PsyToolkit: A novel web-based method for running online questionnaires and reaction-time experiments. *Teaching of Psychology*, 44(1), 24– 31. https://doi.org/10.1177/0098628316677643
- Stroop J. R. (1935). Studies of interference in serial verbal reactions. J. Exp. Psychol. 18, 643–662. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0054651
- Sylvester, C. Y., Wager, T. D., Lacey, S. C., Hernandez, L., Nichols, T. E., Smith, E. E., & Jonides, J. (2003). Switching attention and resolving interference: fMRI measures of executive functions. *Neuropsychologia*, 41(3), 357–370. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0028-3932(02)00167-7
- Tao, L., Marzecová, A., Taft, M., Asanowicz, D., & Woodniecka, Z. (2011). The efficiency of attentional networks in early and late bilinguals: The role of age of acquisition. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 2. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2011.00123</u>.
- Teubner-Rhodes S. (2020). Cognitive Persistence and Executive Function in the Multilingual Brain During Aging. *Frontiers in psychology*, 11, 568702.

https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.568702

- Thomson, E. F., Nuru-Jeter, A., Richardson, D., Raza, F., & Minkler, M. (2013). The Hispanic Paradox and older adults' disabilities: is there a healthy migrant effect?. *International journal of environmental research and public health*, 10(5), 1786–1814. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph10051786
- Travis, F., Harung, H. S., & Lagrosen, Y. (2011). Moral development, executive functioning, peak experiences and brain patterns in professional and amateur classical musicians: interpreted in light of a Unified Theory of Performance. *Consciousness and cognition*, 20(4), 1256–1264. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.concog.2011.03.020
- Turner, M. L., & Engle, R. W. (1989). Is working memory capacity task dependent? Journal of Memory & Language, 28, 127-154.
- Unsworth, N., & Spillers, G. J. (2010). Working memory capacity: Attention control, secondary memory, or both? A direct test of the dual-component model. *Journal of Memory and Language*, 62, 392–406. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jml.2010.02.001
- Unsworth, N., Redick, T. S., Heitz, R. P., Broadway, J. M., & Engle, R. W. (2009).
  Complex working memory span tasks and higher-order cognition: a latent-variable analysis of the relationship between processing and storage. *Memory (Hove, England)*, 17(6), 635–654. https://doi.org/10.1080/09658210902998047
- Ursino, M., Cuppini, C., & Magosso, E. (2014). Neurocomputational approaches to modelling multisensory integration in the brain: a review. *Neural networks : the official journal of the International Neural Network Society*, 60, 141–165. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neunet.2014.08.003

Van Hell, J. G., & Dijkstra, T. (2002). Foreign language knowledge can influence native language performance in exclusively native contexts. *Psychonomic bulletin & review*, 9(4), 780–789. https://doi.org/10.3758/bf03196335

Vandierendonck, A., Kemps, E., Fastame, M. C., & Szmalec, A. (2004). Working memory components of the Corsi blocks task. *British journal of psychology* (London, England : 1953), 95(Pt 1), 57–79.

https://doi.org/10.1348/000712604322779460

- Vaughan, L., & Giovanello, K. (2010). Executive function in daily life: Age-related influences of executive processes on instrumental activities of daily living. *Psychology and aging*, 25(2), 343–355. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0017729
- Verreyt, N., Woumans, E., Vandelanotte, D., Szmalec, A., and Duyck, W. (2016). The influence of language-switching experience on the bilingual executive control advantage. *Biling. Lang. Cognit.* 19, 181–190. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1366728914000352
- von Bastian, C. C., Souza, A. S., & Gade, M. (2016). No evidence for bilingual cognitive advantages: A test of four hypotheses. *Journal of experimental psychology*.

General, 145(2), 246–258. https://doi.org/10.1037/xge0000120

- Wager, T. D., Jonides, J., & Reading, S. (2004). Neuroimaging studies of shifting attention: a meta-analysis. *NeuroImage*, 22(4), 1679–1693. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2004.03.052
- Ware, A. T., Kirkovski, M., & Lum, J. (2020). Meta-Analysis Reveals a Bilingual Advantage That Is Dependent on Task and Age. *Frontiers in psychology*, 11, 1458. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.01458

- Wechsler, H., & Nelson, T. F. (2008). What we have learned from the Harvard School Of Public Health College Alcohol Study: focusing attention on college student alcohol consumption and the environmental conditions that promote it. *Journal of studies on alcohol and drugs*, 69(4), 481–490. https://doi.org/10.15288/jsad.2008.69.481
- Weissberger, G. H., Gollan, T. H., Bondi, M. W., Clark, L. R., & Wierenga, C. E. (2015).
  Language and task switching in the bilingual brain: Bilinguals are staying, not switching, experts. *Neuropsychologia*, 66, 193–203.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2014.10.037
- Wiseheart, M., Viswanathan, M., & Bialystok, E. (2016). Flexibility in task switching by monolinguals and bilinguals. *Bilingualism (Cambridge, England)*, 19(1), 141–146. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1366728914000273
- Woumans, E., Ceuleers, E., & Duyck, W. (2013). Language control influences cognitive control. The effect of language switching and interpreting. In Workshop on Neurobilingualism.
- Woumans, E., Ceuleers, E., Van der Linden, L., Szmalec, A., and Duyck, W. (2015). Verbal and nonverbal cognitive control in bilinguals and interpreters. J. Exp. Psychol. Learn. Mem. Cognit. 41, 1579–1586. https://doi.org/10.1037/xlm0000107
- Woumans, E., Van Herck, S., & Struys, E. (2019). Shifting Gear in the Study of the Bilingual Advantage: Language Switching Examined as a Possible Moderator. *Behavioral sciences* (Basel, Switzerland), 9(8), 86. https://doi.org/10.3390/bs9080086
- Xie Z. (2018). The Influence of Second Language (L2) Proficiency on Cognitive Control

Among Young Adult Unbalanced Chinese-English Bilinguals. *Frontiers in psychology*, 9, 412. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00412

- Yang E. (2017). Bilinguals' Working Memory (WM) Advantage and Their Dual Language Practices. Brain sciences, 7(7), 86. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/brainsci7070086</u>
- Yang, H., Hartanto, A., & Yang, S. (2018). Bilingualism confers advantages in task switching: Evidence from the dimensional change card sort task. *Bilingualism: language and cognition*, 21(5), 1091–1109. https://doi.org/10.1017/S136672891700044X
- Yang, H., Hartanto, A., and Yang, S. (2016). The importance of bilingual experience in assessing bilingual advantages in executive functions. *Cortex* 75, 237–240. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cortex.2015.11.018
- Yang, S., Shih, J., & Lust, B. (2005, April). Exploring cognitive advantages of childhood bilingualism through new tests of executive attention. In *Poster presented at the biennial meeting of the Society for Research in Child Development, Atlanta, GA*.
- Yang, S., Yang, H., & Lust, B. (2011). Early childhood bilingualism leads to advances in executive attention: Dissociating culture and language. *Bilingualism: Language and Cognition*, 14(3), 412-422. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1366728910000611
- Yow, W. Q., & Li, X. (2015). Balanced bilingualism and early age of second language acquisition as the underlying mechanisms of a bilingual executive control advantage: why variations in bilingual experiences matter. *Frontiers in psychology*, 6, 164. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00164
- Yaremych, H. E., Preacher, K. J., & Hedeker, D. (2021). Centering categorical predictors in multilevel models: Best practices and interpretation. *Psychological methods*, 10.1037/met0000434. Advance online publication. https://doi.org/10.1037/met0000434

- Zelazo, P. D., Frye, D., & Rapus, T. (1996). An age-related dissociation between knowing rules and using them. *Cognitive Development*, 11(1), 37–63. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0885-2014(96)90027-1
- Zelazo, P. D., Reznick, J. S., & Piñon, D. E. (1995). Response control and the execution of verbal rules. *Developmental Psychology*, 31(3), 508–517. https://doi.org/10.1037/0012-1649.31.3.508

# Appendix 1: Bar chart on the RTs of EF tasks



Error bars present +/- 2 SD. Monolinguals:1, Bilinguals:2



# **Appendix 2: Correlation between EF tasks**



Letter-Number switching cost